

Release Notes Axiom Healthcare Suite Version 2020.1



5202 Old Orchard Rd. Suite N700 Skokie, IL 60077 (847) 441-8780 (847) 965-3511 (fax) www.kaufmanhall.com

Support email: support@kaufmanhall.com

Kaufman Hall<sup>®</sup> is a trademark of Kaufman, Hall & Associates, LLC. Microsoft<sup>®</sup>, Excel<sup>®</sup>, and Windows<sup>®</sup> are trademarks of Microsoft Corporation in the United States and/or other countries. All other trademarks are the property of their respective owners.

This document is Kaufman, Hall & Associates, LLC Confidential Information. This document may not be distributed, copied, photocopied, reproduced, translated, or reduced to any electronic medium or machine-readable format without the express written consent of Kaufman, Hall & Associates, LLC.

Copyright © 2020 Kaufman, Hall & Associates, LLC. All rights reserved.

Version: 2020.1

Updated: 4/30/2020

# Contents

About the release notes	4
New features summary	5
Axiom Budgeting and Performance Reporting	6
Axiom Capital Planning	17
Axiom Capital Tracking	
Axiom Clinical Analytics	35
Axiom Comparative Analytics	
Axiom Contract Management	
Axiom Cost Accounting	46
Axiom Decision Support	50
Axiom Financial Planning	66
Axiom Rolling Forecasting	69
Axiom Strategy Management	70
What to know before upgrading	71
Upgrade considerations	72
Preparing for and scheduling upgrades	74
Issues fixed in 2020.1	75

# About the release notes

Kaufman Hall is pleased to announce the 2020.1 release of Axiom Healthcare Suite. Each product release provides new features, enhancements, and configuration options to meet your needs. Many of these features and enhancements are a direct result of your feedback and suggestions.

The purpose of these release notes is to provide you with the following:

- High-level descriptions of new features
- Information to know before upgrading
- Steps for preparing for and scheduling your upgrade
- List of fixed issues

This document provides the list of changes to shared areas of the Axiom Healthcare Suite products, which includes:

- Suite-wide feature additions and changes
- Security changes
- Key platform changes

Each Axiom Healthcare Suite product also has their own separate release notes that provide additional details on features and fixes specific to that product.

**IMPORTANT:** Prior to upgrading, make sure to review the **Axiom Software 2020.1 Release Notes** as well as the release notes for each product licensed by your organization.

# New features summary

This section includes a description of the enhancements included in each product of the Axiom Healthcare Suite. Click the following links to navigate to the specific product:

- Axiom Budgeting and Performance Reporting
- Axiom Capital Planning
- Axiom Capital Tracking
- Axiom Clinical Analytics
- Axiom Comparative Analytics
- Axiom Contract Management
- Axiom Cost Accounting
- Axiom Decision Support
- Axiom Financial Planning
- Axiom Rolling Forecasting
- Axiom Strategy Management

# Axiom Budgeting and Performance Reporting

Axiom Budgeting and Performance Reporting 2020.1 delivers features designed to allow for industryfocused planning for Health Plan products around the per member per month model. We also focused on simplifying the user experience with capital project integration and with task pane configuration. Finally, we provided a taxonomy utility to help administrators apply standardized classifications as a ground level step when using Axiom Comparative Analytics products.

#### Budget health and insurance plan products

Axiom Budgeting and Performance Reporting now includes a health and insurance plan solution that helps your organization forecast a projection and annual budget using planning methodologies centric to the structure of health plan insurance products.

#### Statistic classification

The new Statistic Identification Update utility and Statistic Classification Review report allow you to easily assign, review, and confirm the application of Kaufman Hall standard classifications to your structure. Each confirmation increases our data metric accuracy and provides a Kaufman Hall national standard ability for data identification, aggregation, and internal comparability that your organization can leverage.

#### Import project budget data from Axiom Capital Planning

Axiom Capital Planning includes several utilities that allow you to transfer capital project data to multiple Axiom products, including Axiom Budgeting. This sharing of data allows you to get the most out of your Axiom Healthcare products to meet the many budget, planning, and forecasting needs of your organization.

# Budget health and insurance plan products

#### Why use this feature

Axiom Budgeting and Performance Reporting now includes a health and insurance plan solution that helps your organization forecast a projection and annual budget using planning methodologies centric to the structure of health plan insurance products. This allows you to work with an industry specific model that is common to the health plan business. You can track and plan the profitability of each insurance product, all while viewing real time results in Axiom Budgeting.

#### How this feature works

There are several key features in the new health and insurance plan product:

#### **NOTE:** This is a separately licensed product available for purchase.

#### 1. HealthPlan Operations utility

This utility allows your organization to calculate revenues and expenses based on Membership Per Member Per Month (PMPM) calculations, which you can then use to determine the profitability of each health plan and/or insurance product. The utility includes the following:

- a. Key Results Summary This area summarizes the results of all the health plans included in the utility.
- b. Insurance Plans The utility displays a list of all the health plans and their key metrics for members as well as the PMPM rates for revenue and expenses. The system calculates historical PMPM values for historical periods such as Last Year Actual and Year-to-Date. Projection and monthly budget values are calculated based on members multiplied by the PMPM rate for revenues and expenses. The header bar for each entity/department displays the entity and department number, the insurance plan product, and the location. For each entity/department, the system shows the number of covered members, the revenue, and the expenses.
- c. Annual Comparison and Budget The first half of the sheet displays the Annual Comparison section, which shows values for the current year, including the current fiscal year budget, YTD actuals, and projected actuals and next year budget. The other half of the sheet is the Budget section, which shows the monthly and total budgeted values for the next fiscal year.

H	lealthPlai	n Operatio	ns	С								_
	Entity	Dept	Insurance Plan	Location	Annual Comparise Dec YTD Actual	Jan-Jun Projected	FY 2020 Projected	FY 2021 Budget	Variance	Variance %	Comments	
T K	ey Results Summa	ry										
Co	overed Members				2,187,097	2,295,140	4,482,237	4,662,107	179,870	4.0%		
				Percent Change			0.0%	4.0%				
Pr	emium Revenue				579,306,119	609,529,076	1,188,835,195	1,237,972,472	49,137,277	4.1%		
				Revenue (PMPM)	264.87	265.57	265.23	265.54	273.18	103.0%		
				Percent Change (PMPM)			0.0%	0.1%				(a
M	edical Expenses				336,311,123	353,789,683	690,100,806	720,120,504	30,019,698	4.4%		
				Expense (PMPM)	153.77	154.15	153.96	154.46	166.90	108.4%		
				Percent Change (PMPM)			0.0%	0.3%				
			N	Medical Expense Ratio (MER)	58.1%	58.0%	58.0%	58.2%	61.1%	105.2%		
-												_
Ŧ	2	27200	AARP	HOSP								
Co	overed Members											
		HP_Members			519,773	586,067	1,105,840	1,183,855	78,015	7.1%	Test Comment	
				Total Covered Members	519,773	586,067	1,105,840	1,183,855	78,015	7.1%		
				Enrollment Trend			100.0%					
Re	evenue											
		HP_Revenue (PMPM)			295.00	295.00	295.00	295.00	0.00	0.0%		
		HP_Revenue			153,333,031	172,889,706	326,222,737	349,237,206	23,014,469	7.1%		
				Total Revenue	153,333,031	172,889,706	326,222,737	349,237,206	23,014,469	7.1%		b
Ð	penses											
		HP_DrugME (PMPM)			45.00	45.00	45.00	45.00	0.00	0.0%		_
		HP_DrugME			23,389,784	26,373,006	49,762,790	53,273,472	3,510,682	7.1%		
		HP_HospME (PMPM)			125.00	125.00	125.00	125.00	0.00	0.0%		
		HP_HospME			64,971,623	73,258,350	138,229,973	147,981,867	9,751,894	7.1%		
		HP_OutPTME (PMPM)			-	-				0.0%		
		HP_OutPTME								0.0%		
				Total Expenses	88,361,408	99,631,356	187,992,764	201,255,339	13,262,575	7.1%		
				Margin	64,971,623	73,258,350	138,229,973	147,981,867	9,751,894	7.1%		
				Margin Percentage	57.6%	57.6%	57.6%	57.6%	0.0%	0.0%		

Where: The utility is located in the Bud Admin task pane, in the Budget Files Administration section.

**Who:** Axiom Budgeting administrators and/or finance liaisons of health plan companies and their key stakeholders.

**How:** Most of the utility is devoted to displaying calculated revenues and expenses derived from Membership Per Member Per Month (PMPM) and Membership Enrollment Trend driver. The list of insurance plans is maintained in the new INSCODE dimension table and the actual data used for the calculations is stored in the new ACT\_HP\_20XX data table.



Click here to watch a video demonstration

#### 2. ACT\_HP\_20XX data table

This table stores the actual data used by the HealthPlan Operations utility to budget for your organization's health and insurance plans across entities and departments. This information is used primarily by the Membership Per Member Per Month (PMPM) driver to calculate actual and budget amounts by period by the number of members in a particular period. The ability to determine profitability depends on the data provided by your organization. The more revenue and expense data you enter into the system, the closer you can get to a true margin ratio.

A	В	C D	E	F	G	н	1	1	К	t	м	N	0	Р	Q	R	S	T	U	V	W	x
4 5	Data Type String Length	String 25	Integer	String 25	String 25	String 50	Integer	Numeric	Numeric	Numeric	Numeric	Numeric	Numeric	Numeric	Numeric	Numeric	Numeric	Numeric	Numeric	Integer	String 100	Integer
6	Description	Insurance Code key field	Departm 🗲 nt	> Location	Data Type	Group	Account	Fiscal Period	Fiscal Period 2	Fiscal Period 3	Fiscal Period 4	Fiscal Period 5	Fiscal Period 6	Fiscal Period 7	Fiscal Period 8	Fiscal Period 9	Fiscal Period 10	Fiscal Period 11	Fiscal Period 12	NYB KHA	Custom save identifier	Required to use zero on save functionality
8	Delete Row	INSCODE	DEPT	LOCATION	DATATYPE	GROUI	ACC .	P1 .	P2 •	P3 •	P4 💌	P5 •	P6 💌	P7 •	P8 -	P9 -	P10 -	P11 •	P12 •	NYBKHA .	SaveCuston *	SaveTagDocI
9		AARP	27200	Hosp	HP_DrugME	NA	0	3801971.25	3839990.96	3878390.87	3917174.78	3956346.53	3995909.99	4035869.09	4076227.78	5299096.12	5352087.08	5405607.95	5459664.03	0		0
10		AARP	27200	Hosp	HP_HospME	NA	0	10561031.25	10666641.56	10773307.98	10881041.06	10989851.47	11099749.98	11210747.48	11322854.96	14719711.45	14866908.56	15015577.65	15165733.42	0		0
11		AARP	27200	Hosp	HP_Members	NA	0	84488.25	85333.13	86186.46	87048.33	87918.81	88798.00	89685.98	90582.84	117757.69	118935.27	120124.62	121325.87	0		0
12		AARP	27200	Hosp	HP_OutPTME	NA	0	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0		0
13		AARP	27200	Hosp	HP_Revenue	NA	0	24924033.75	25173274.09	25425006.83	25679256.90	25936049.47	26195409.96	26457364.06	26721937.70	34738519.01	35085904.20	35436763.24	35791130.88	0		0
14		AARP	27200	Office	HP_DrugME	NA	0	2957088.75	2986659.64	3016526.23	3046691.50	3077158.41	3107930.00	3139009.30	3170399.39	4121519.20	4162734.40	4204361.74	4246405.36	0		0
15		AARP	27200	Office	HP_HospME	NA	0	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0		0
16		AARP	27200	Office	HP_Members	NA	0	84488.25	85333.13	86186.46	87048.33	87918.81	88798.00	89685.98	90582.84	117757.69	118935.27	120124.62	121325.87	0		0
17		AARP	27200	Office	HP_OutPTME	NA	0	4224412.50	4266656.63	4309323.19	4352416.42	4395940.59	4439899.99	4484298.99	4529141.98	5887884.58	5946763.42	6006231.06	6066293.37	0		0
18		AARP	27200	Office	HP_Revenue	NA	0	24924033.75	25173274.09	25425006.83	25679256.90	25936049.47	26195409.96	26457364.06	26721937.70	34738519.01	35085904.20	35436763.24	35791130.88	0		0
19		Anthem	101010	NorthClinic	HP_DrugME	NA	0	512050.00	517170.50	522342.21	527565.63	532841.28	538169.70	543551.39	548986.91	554476.78	560021.54	565621.76	571277.98	0		0
20		Anthem	101010	NorthClinic	HP_HospME	NA	0	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0		0
21		Anthem	101010	NorthClinic	HP_Members	NA	0	14630.00	14776.30	14924.06	15073.30	15224.04	15376.28	15530.04	15685.34	15842.19	16000.62	16160.62	16322.23	0		0
22		Anthem	101010	NorthClinic	HP_OutPTME	NA	0	1097250.00	1108222.50	1119304.73	1130497.77	1141802.75	1153220.78	1164752.99	1176400.52	1188164.52	1200046.17	1212046.63	1224167.09	0		0
23		Anthem	101010	NorthClinic	HP_Revenue	NA	0	2911370.00	2940483.70	2969888.54	2999587.42	3029583.30	3059879.13	3090477.92	3121382.70	3152596.53	3184122.49	3215963.72	3248123.35	0		0
24		Conesco	101012	NorthClinic	HP_DrugME	NA	0	307230.00	310302.30	313405.32	316539.38	319704.77	322901.82	326130.84	329392.14	332686.07	336012.93	339373.06	342766.79	0		0
25		Conesco	101012	NorthClinic	HP_HospME	NA	0	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0		0
26		Conesco	101012	NorthClinic	HP_Members	NA	0	8778.00	8865.78	8954.44	9043.98	9134.42	9225.77	9318.02	9411.20	9505.32	9600.37	9696.37	9793.34	0		0
27		Conesco	101012	NorthClinic	HP_OUTPTME	NA	0	658350.00	664933.50	671582.84	678298.66	685081.65	691932.47	698851.79	705840.31	712898.71	720027.70	727227.98	734500.26	0		0
28		Conesco	101012	NorthClinic	HP_Revenue	NA	0	1746822.00	1764290.22	1781933.12	1799752.45	1817749.98	1835927.48	1854286.75	1872829.62	1891557.92	1910473.50	1929578.23	1948874.01	0		0
29		JohnDeere	27210	WestClinic	HP_DrugME	NA	0	588857.50	594746.08	600693.54	606700.47	612767.48	618895.15	625084.10	631334.94	637648.29	644024.78	650465.02	656969.67	0		0
30		JohnDeere	27210	WestClinic	HP_HospME	NA	0	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0		0
31		JohnDeere	27210	WestClinic	HP_Members	NA	0	16824.50	16992.75	17162.67	17334.30	17507.64	17682.72	17859.55	18038.14	18218.52	18400.71	18584.71	18770.56	0		0
32		JohnDeere	27210	WestClinic	HP_OutPTME	NA	0	1430082.50	1444383.33	1458827.16	1473415.43	1488149.58	1503031.08	1518061.39	1533242.00	1548574.42	1564060.17	1579700.77	1595497.78	0		0
33		JohnDeere	27210	WestClinic	HP_Revenue	NA	0	3230304.00	3262607.04	3295233.11	3328185.44	3361467.30	3395081.97	3429032.79	3463323.12	3497956.35	3532935.91	3568265.27	3603947.92	0		0
34		McareAdv	27200	Hosp	HP_DrugME	NA	0	5120500.00	5171705.00	5223422.05	5275656.27	5328412.83	5381696.96	5435513.93	5489869.07	5544767.76	5600215.44	5656217.59	5712779.77	0		0
35		McareAdv	27200	Hosp	HP_HospME	NA	0	10972500.00	11082225.00	11193047.25	11304977.72	11418027.50	11532207.77	11647529.85	11764005.15	11881645.20	12000461.65	12120466.27	12241670.93	0		0
36		McareAdv	27200	Hosp	HP_Members	NA	0	146300.00	147763.00	149240.63	150733.04	152240.37	153762.77	155300.40	156853.40	158421.94	160006.16	161606.22	163222.28	0		0
37		McareAdv	27200	Hosp	HP_OutPTME	NA	0	12435500.00	12559855.00	12685453.55	12812308.09	12940431.17	13069835.48	13200533.83	13332539.17	13465864.56	13600523.21	13736528.44	13873893.72	0		0
38		McareAdv	27200	Hosp	HP_Revenue	NA	0	36428700.00	36792987.00	37160916.87	37532526.04	37907851.30	38286929.81	38669799.11	39056497.10	39447062.07	39841532.69	40239948.02	40642347.50	0		0

Where: The table is located in the Library > Management Reporting > Actuals > Health Plan folder of the System Browser.

**Who:** Axiom Budgeting administrators and/or finance liaisons of health plan companies and their key stakeholders.

**How:** You can enter the data in this table manually or as part of an import. Your Kaufman Hall Implementation Consultant will help you set up the table for your organization. There is no pre-defined

import available to import health plan data at this time, but you can work with your Kaufman Hall Implementation Consultant to create a custom import. You will need to maintain this table as plans, revenue streams, and expense streams are added or changed.

**IMPORTANT:** Your organization cannot enter any health plan data containing patient identifying information into the system. Please do not send any transmission of data in any form to Kaufman Hall related to this feature containing any patient identifying information.

#### 3. Membership Enrollment driver

This driver allows you to enter enrollment percentages for each health plan or insurance product offered by your organization. The purpose of this driver is to determine the membership trend of each insurance product. The trend percentages are then used in the Membership Per Member Per Month (PMPM) driver to adjust the membership statistics. The driver displays the list of insurance plans by clearly grouping them together by entity.

Where: The driver is located in the Bud Admin task pane, in the Budget Assumptions section. The driver is located both in the Access NY Budget Assumptions and Access CY Budget Assumptions drop-downs.

Who: Only users assigned the GlobalDriverMgmt role profile have access to this driver.

**How:** When you open the driver, you can use the Refresh Variables option to filter the entities to view in the driver. In the actuals columns for each period, enter the actual percentage of growth or reduction of membership that the plan experienced or expect to experience. By default, and upon initial use, all Projected Actuals and Budget columns display 100% for all plans. The configured growth or reduction of membership percentages provides the basis for budgeting plan membership for the next budget year. You can change this number, if needed. In the budget columns for each period, enter the percentage of growth or reduction of membership that you expect the plan to experience. If a plan is removed from the INSCODE dimension table (i.e., a plan is retired or discontinued), an Unmatched Records area displays at the bottom of the driver page.

Membership Enrollment Trend Driver														
		Actuals 2020												
		ACT2020	ACT2020	ACT2020	ACT2020	ACT2020	ACT2020	ACT2020	ACT2020	ACT2020	ACT2020	ACT2020	ACT2020	ACT2020
Insurance Plan	Description	P1	P2	P3	P4	P5	P6	P7	P8	P9	P10	P11	P12	Projected
2	KH Medical Center													
AARP	AARP	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	110.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%
Anthem	Anthem Blue Cross	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%
Conesco	Conesco	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%
JohnDeere	John Deere	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%
McareAdv	Meidcare Advantage	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%
Optima	Oprtima Family Care	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%
SH	Secure Horizons	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%
UA	United American	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%
UMW	United Mine Workers	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%
3	KH Physician Group													
													l	



Click here to watch a video demonstration

#### 4. Membership Per Member Per Month (PMPM) driver

This driver provides the basis for several important planning activities needed for your organization to budget health plans and insurance products, which is then used by the system to populate the HealthPlan Operation utility. This driver provides a central location to review member lives, revenue PMPM, and expense PMPM for each health plan and specifically within each entity (or department). The enrollment percentages from the Membership Enrollment Trend driver updates the planned member lives, which also flows to the HealthPlan Operation utility. This driver does the following:

- Depending on the level of detailed records loaded by your organization in the ACT\_HP\_20XX data table, the driver can bring in actual data for members, revenues, and expenses by entity, department, insurance code, location, and data type. The driver calculation methods then calculate historical PMPM values based on available history.
- The historical PMPM rates carry forward to any non-actual period. For example, if six months of actual is used, then month seven of the current year in the driver refers to the month six PMPM rate. The rates in all non-actual months can be edited.
- The PMPM rates in the projection and monthly budget columns are then used to calculate the projection and monthly budget for revenues and expenses in the HealthPlan Operations utility.

Where: The driver is located in the Bud Admin task pane, in the Budget Assumptions section. The driver is located both in the Access NY Budget Assumptions and Access CY Budget Assumptions drop-downs.

Who: Only users assigned the GlobalDriverMgmt role profile have access to this driver.

**How:** When you open the driver, you can use the Refresh Variables option to filter the entities or departments that display in the driver. In the actuals and budget columns for the different data types, you can use the default values derived from the Membership Trend Enrollment driver or enter the values manually. You can also add and remove data types.

			-												
Per Member Per I	Month (PMPM) Driver														
			Actuals 2020												Members Month
		Spread	ACT2020	ACT2020	ACT2020	ACT2020	ACT2020	ACT2020	ACT2020	ACT2020	ACT2020	ACT2020	ACT2020	ACT2020	ACT2020
Insurance Plan	Description	Tag	P1	P2	P3	P4	P5	P6	P7	P8	P9	P10	P11	P12	Projected
	KH Medical Center														
27200															
AARP	AARP														
T HOSP	Hospital HP														
	Members	Default	84,488	85,333	86,186	87,048	87,919	88,798	97,678	97,678	97,678	97,678	97,678	97,678	1,105,84
	HP_DrugME	Default	45.00	45.00	45.00	45.00	45.00	45.00	45.00	45.00	45.00	45.00	45.00	45.00	
	HP_HospME	Default	125.00	125.00	125.00	125.00	125.00	125.00	125.00	125.00	125.00	125.00	125.00	125.00	
	HP_OutPTME	Default													
	HP_Revenue	Previous Input	295.00	295.00	295.00	295.00	295.00	295.00	295.00	295.00	295.00	295.00	295.00	295.00	
	No additional Datatypes available for it	osertion													
T Office	Office														
	Members	Previous Input	84,488	85,333	86,186	87,048	87,919	88,798	88,798	88,798	88,798	88,798	88,798	88,798	1,052,56
	HP_DrugME	Previous Input	35.00	35.00	35.00	35.00	35.00	35.00	35.00	35.00	35.00	35.00	35.00	35.00	
	HP_HospME	Default													
	HP_OutPTME	Previous Input	50.00	50.00	50.00	50.00	50.00	50.00	50.00	50.00	50.00	50.00	50.00	50.00	
	HP_Revenue	Previous Input	295.00	295.00	295.00	295.00	295.00	295.00	295.00	295.00	295.00	295.00	295.00	295.00	
	No additional Datatypes available for it	osertion													
McareAdv	Meidcare Advantage														
T HOSP	Hospital_HP														
	Members	Previous Input	146,300	147,763	149,241	150,733	152,240	153,763	153,763	153,763	153,763	153,763	153,763	153,763	1,822,61
	HP_DrugME	Previous Input	35.00	35.00	35.00	35.00	35.00	35.00	35.00	35.00	35.00	35.00	35.00	35.00	
	HP_HospME	Previous Input	75.00	75.00	75.00	75.00	75.00	75.00	75.00	75.00	75.00	75.00	75.00	75.00	
	HP_OutPTME	Previous Input	85.00	85.00	85.00	85.00	85.00	85.00	85.00	85.00	85.00	85.00	85.00	85.00	
	HP_Revenue	Previous Input	249.00	249.00	249.00	249.00	249.00	249.00	249.00	249.00	249.00	249.00	249.00	249.00	
	No additional Datatypes available for it	nsertion													
27210	EMC Radiology - CT Scan														
JohnDeere	John Deere														
T WestClinic	West Clinic_HP														
	Members	Previous Input	16,825	16,993	17,163	17,334	17,508	17,683	17,683	17,683	17,683	17,683	17,683	17,683	209,60
	HP_DrugME	Previous Input	35.00	35.00	35.00	35.00	35.00	35.00	35.00	35.00	35.00	35.00	35.00	35.00	
	HP_HospME	Default													
	HP_OutPTME	Previous Input	85.00	85.00	85.00	85.00	85.00	85.00	85.00	85.00	85.00	85.00	85.00	85.00	
	HP_Revenue	Previous Input	192.00	192.00	192.00	192.00	192.00	192.00	192.00	192.00	192.00	192.00	192.00	192.00	
	No additional Datatypes available for it	osertion	1												1



Click here to watch a video demonstration

#### 5. INSCODE dimension table

The INSCODE dimension stores information for the insurance/health product plans offered by your organization. This information is used to manage and configure the plans included in related driver tables and in the Health Plan Operations utility. Similar to other dimension tables like ACCT, there are column structures to control what insurance plans will be allowed to interface to the HealthPlan tab and at what level of rollup, if any.

**Where:** The dimension is accessible from the Dimension Maintenance Utility, located in the Bud Admin task pane, in the Budget System Maintenance section.

**Who:** Users assigned the GlobalDriverMgmt role profile and Budget Admins or Budget Local Admins have access.

**How:** When you open the dimension, enter the insurance code, description, InsCode.BgtCode (used to group the insurance/health plan products together), and KHAInt (specify whether to include the insurance product in the list of available plans in the Health Plan Operations utility).

Data Type	String	String	String	String
String Length	25	100	25	25
Description	Dimension field for Insurance/H ealth Plan	Extended description of the INSCODE key field	Insurance Code Mapping (lookup to INSCODE key field)	Interface indicator
	INSCOD(	Description 💌	InsCode_BgtCod( 🕶	KHAIn 💌
	AARP	AARP	AARP	HealthPlan
	Anthem	Anthem Blue Cross	Anthem	HealthPlan
	Conesco	Conesco	Conesco	HealthPlan
	JohnDeere	John Deere	JohnDeere	HealthPlan
	McareAdv	Meidcare Advantage	McareAdv	HealthPlan
	NA	Default INSCODE	NA	NA
	Optima	Oprtima Family Care	Optima	HealthPlan
	SH	Secure Horizons	SH	HealthPlan
	UA	United American	UA	HealthPlan
	UMW	United Mine Workers	UMW	HealthPlan
	UMW_S	United Mine Workers Supplement	UMW	HealthPlan

#### Where to find more information

The following topics include new information and instructions for using this feature in the Axiom Budgeting and Performance Reporting online help:

- "Setting up and managing health plan budgeting"
- "Updating dimensions for health plan budgeting"
- "Managing the ACT\_HP\_20XX data table"
- "Membership Enrollment Trend driver"
- "Membership Per Member Per Month (PMPM) driver"
- "Removing or retiring plans"
- "Budgeting health plans"

## Statistic classifications

#### Why use this feature

Kaufman Hall leverages artificial intelligence to review and categorize your key dimension elements to a pre-defined Kaufman Hall taxonomy system. The artificial intelligence method leverages descriptions and key characteristics to derive suggested classifications. These classifications provide a required level of standardization and structure to enable comparative analysis as well as key integration points. This data standardization lays the ground work for improved standard Axiom reports that meets the need of your organization.

The new Statistic Identification Update utility and Statistic Classification Review report allow you to easily assign, review, and confirm the application of Kaufman Hall standard classifications to your structure. Each confirmation increases our data metric accuracy and provides a Kaufman Hall national standard ability for data identification, aggregation, and internal comparability that your organization can leverage.

#### How this feature works

**What:** The Statistic Identification Update utility allows you to map ACCT.KHAStandardClass values by account/department or department/account combinations. You can use this utility to filter the list of accounts or departments in several different ways so that you can narrow the list down to only those accounts/departments that you need to classify. After you filter the accounts/departments, the utility then displays the list and populates the column values based on the ACCT.KHAStandardClass column in the ACCT dimension.

After you complete the classification process using the Statistic Identification Update utility, you can use the Statistic Classification Review report to review statistics to ensure the correct YTD values tie out from the department summed up to the entity level.

Where: The utility is located in the Mgmt Admin task pane, in Data Maintenance > Data Reconciliation folder.

Who: Axiom Performance Reporting administrators only.

How:

• Statistic Identification Update utility - After opening the utility, filter the list of departments/accounts from the Filters panel. As needed, set the options to display the YTD values, display the ACCT.KHAStandardClass, and/or unlock all of the records for editing. For each account/department combination, update the editable columns, and then save.

Per	forma	nce Reporting									<b>4</b> 9	Δ (	IL)	AX	10 M
≡	T	<b>₽</b> <i>⊁</i>												☆	?
Sta	atisti	c Classificatior	ח - Dep	ot Acct	Assignments								Edit in Spre	eadshee	et 🚍
Shor	W YTD V	alue?		No										Save	8
Shor	W ACCT.I	KHAStandardClass?		No											
Unio	ck All R	ecords?		No											
					Statistic	Patient		KeyStat /	Direct /		DEPT/ACCT		Conversion		
Ē		Department	Account		Туре	Туре	Function	Statistic	Indirect	Payor	KHAStandardClass		Factor	<b>A</b>	
	<b>a</b>	19100	100		Admission Adjusted	Newborn	Hospice	KeyStat	Indirect	Managed	AdmitAdj_NB_Hospice_Key_Ind_I	Managed	1.00	▲	^
	_	26230	100					KeyStat			NotMapped		1.00		
	<b>a</b>	26310	100					KeyStat			NotMapped		1.00		
	<b>a</b>	26320	100					KeyStat			NotMapped		1.00		
	_	26340	100					KeyStat			NotMapped		1.00		

Statistic Classification Review report - After opening the report, filter the list of
departments/accounts from the Filters panel. Review the YTD statistics in the report to determine
that they are correctly summing and rolling up from the department to the entity level. If needed,
return to the Statistic Identification Update utility to make the appropriate adjustments. You can
then return to this report, where the changes are automatically refreshed.

Performance Reporting	
ET Ø ۶	
Otatiatia Olassification D	
Statistic Classification R	eview
ENTITY	1000
Description	Baylor University Medical Ctr
Admissions - Adult	7,547
Admissions - by Payor	15,339
Patient Days - Adult	108,981
Patient Days - CMI Adjusted	3,648
Patient Days - by Payor	1,400
Patient Days - CMI Adjusted - By Payor	43,958
Observation Days	427
Observation - By Payor	542
Discharges	1,500
Discharges - CMI Adjusted	240,055
Discharges - by Payor	258,124
Discharges - CMI Adjusted - By Payor	151,987
Deliveries	79,097
Deliveries - By Payor	13,383
Newborn Days	8,266
ED Visits	5,741
OR Minutes	36,505
OR Cases	71,430
Visits	86,112
Visits - by Payor	101,966

#### Where to find more information

The following topics include new information and instructions for using this feature in the Axiom Budgeting and Performance Reporting online help:

- "Standardizing data"
- "Mapping KHA Standard Class codes"
- "Reviewing codes for standards compliance"
- "Assigning KHAStandardClass by department and account"
- "Reviewing codes for standards compliance"

# Import project budget data from Axiom Capital Planning

#### Why use this feature

Axiom Capital Planning includes several utilities that allow you to transfer capital project data to multiple Axiom products, including Axiom Budgeting. This sharing of data allows you to get the most out of your Axiom Healthcare products to meet the many budget, planning, and forecasting needs of your organization.

The Transfer Capital Projects to Budgeting utility has been redesigned and updated to provide a webbased wizard experience so that you can quickly and easily transfer the specific data needed to include and manage in your budgets. After the data has been transferred, you can then enter or update the project budget data in Axiom Budgeting for each month—the same as any other budget item.

#### How this feature works

**What:** If your organization is licensed for Axiom Capital Planning and Axiom Budgeting, you can quickly and easily transfer capital project data to Axiom Budgeting using the new web-based Transfer Capital Projects to Budget utility.

**Where:** The utility is available from the Capital Planning home page or from the Cap Plan Admin task pane.

**Who:** Users must be assigned both the Capital Planning Administrator and Budgeting Administrator roles to use this utility.

**How:** Open the **Transfer Capital Projects to Budget** utility. The wizard will walk you through the process of selecting the projects to transfer.

**NOTE:** You will first need to map the Capital Planning category codes to the Budgeting accounts. The wizard includes a link to do this.





Click here to watch a video demonstration

#### Where to find more information

The following topic has been updated with information and instructions for using this feature in the Axiom Budgeting and Performance Reporting online help:

• "Transferring capital project data from Axiom Capital Tracking"

# **Axiom Capital Planning**

Axiom Capital Planning 2020.1 delivers updated integration from Axiom Capital Planning to Axiom Budgeting, Axiom Rolling Forecast, and Axiom Financial Planning to new wizard-based assets, as well as a few other client requested enhancements.

#### Create funding source projects

In Axiom Capital Planning, you can now create projects designated as funding sources. The dollar value used for the source project can fund other projects. For example, you may designate a project as a contingency fund to fund other projects, which allows you to save time by easily track the contingency dollars available.

#### Open project summary reports from plan files

As projects are reviewed, users can quickly and easily access the Executive Summary report, or any other report configured by the administrator, directly from the capital project plan file. This allows users to review details about the project, including detailed financial information, to make the best-informed decisions.

#### Share project budget data with Axiom Budgeting

The Transfer Capital Projects to Budgeting utility has been redesigned and updated to provide a webbased wizard experience so that you can quickly and easily transfer the specific data needed to include and manage in your budgets. After the data has been transferred, you can then enter or update the project budget data in Axiom Budgeting for each month—the same as any other budget item.

#### Share capital project data with Axiom Financial Planning

The Transfer Capital Projects to Financial Planning utility has been redesigned and updated to provide a web-based wizard experience so that you can quickly and easily transfer the specific data needed to include and manage in your financial planning files. After the data has been transferred, you can then enter or update the project data in Axiom Financial Planning.

#### View process routing details for plan files

Directly within the project plan file or purchase request, you can now see and manage where the project or purchase request is in the review process—saving you time from having to search for and open separate utilities.

#### Transfer original project budget to Axiom Capital Tracking

When transferring project data to Axiom Capital Tracking, the system can now track the original budget values copied from the project. This allows you to transfer an approved project from Axiom Capital Planning but not transfer the budget so it can be funded via transfer. This value allows the admin to easily see what the original budget was from the originating project.

#### Enhanced filtering for Update Project Initiator reports

In 2020.1, we enhanced the Update Project Initiator reports for both Axiom Capital Planning and Capital Tracking by providing new mechanisms in which to filter information. These enhancements include the standard refresh variables options included in many Kaufman Hall reports as well as an advanced filtering capability to only generate the reports with information you want to work with.

# Create funding source projects

#### Why use this feature

In Axiom Capital Planning, you can now create projects designated as funding sources. The dollar value used for the source project can fund other projects. For example, you may designate a project as a contingency fund to fund other projects, which allows you to save time by easily track the contingency dollars available.

#### How this feature works

**What:** Easily change a project to a funding source project type by selecting this option in the Project Approval report. After saving the report, the system automatically updates the Status field in the plan file in the Project tab > Description tab. Users with administrator privileges can also change the project type in the plan file itself in the Description tab.

#### Systems: Web and Legacy

**Where:** This enhanced feature applies to the Project Approval report and the Project tab > Description tab in the plan file.

Who: Only Axiom Capital Planning administrators can designate a funding source project.

How: Open the Project Approval report. In the Approval Status column, select Funding Source, and click Save.

File	MAIN	HELP ADMIN	AXIOMMAIN	DESIGNER	Home							
Open Meni Applica	App App Js • Ations Help	Navigation Saw	e Refresh ( Data	Change Drill View • •	Additions	Quick Gol Filter	Freeze Panes Formula Bar Headings Display	Publish File Output Repo	orts Security Manager Security	Close Axiom SW Exit		
< Δ	riom Assistant	t		A Ho	me 🖹 Pro	iect Approv	al X					
sks	apital Plannin	s g Commands Open Next Year Capit ject Directory	∽ tal Project	Ca	oital A	ppro	val Report					Current Ve
les and Ta	Copy or Tra Delete Nex Current Yea	ansfer Capital Project « Year Capital Project ar Utilities	t	2021	Capital Pla	nning Pro	cess				Target Variance To Target:	(1,968,170)
× My Fil	apital Plannin Capital Pro	g Reports jject Reports ject Web Reports	^	Filter: I	VONE dditional filte	er criteria he	ere (ex. CPREQ20xx.Ori	gBudgetTOT>=5000	)		Total All Requests: Total Pending: Total Approved:	1,061,029,184 971,627,577 1,968,170
an Admin	Project App Project Capital Das Project Sel	proval Approval shboard ection Utility		Sort: E	ntity;DEPT;De	scription (a	sc)				Total Declined: Total Funding Sources:	0 87,433,437
Cap Pl	rocess Flow	w	^		CAPREQ	Entity	Department		Descriptio	'n	Approval Status	2021 Requested
ant 🔸	dminister Pro	cess Flow ow Management	^	ß	0 139	0	1000276	Sanitizer Unit, test	for prj sel		Funding Source	100,227
Assist	dministration	nning Drivers	^		9 144 9 72	0	4	ab yes test, lest Alarm,ER waiting r	oom overhaul		Declined Pending	1,000,000
Sheet	Dimension	Maintenance			0 126 0 127	0	4	Angioplasty Syste Angioplasty Syste	m		Pending	1,000,000
t	Process Flo	w Configuration			0 128 0 7	0	4	Angioplasty Syste Angioscope	m		Pending Funding Source	0 86,947,412
Assistar	A Create File	Group			<ul><li>46</li><li>70</li></ul>	0	4 4	Coffee Maker Compression Unit	·		Pending Pending	216,030 216,030

Designating a funding source project in the Project Approval report

Capital Plann	ing									
≡ % ₽	₽.									
Project ID CP_Per	nding_4   CAPREQ 4   Project	Type : Engineering / Facilities	Department: 26480 (EMC C	)/P Oncology)   Status: <b>Approved</b>   Attachments:	0					
Master F	acility Plan, Ne	ew Cancer Cente	er West							
SETUP	PROJECT	FINANCIAL	SUMMARY							
Description	Details Picklists	s Capital Questions	Decision Matrix	Business Plan						
Short Desci	ription () (22 of 50 c	chars)	New Cancer Center	Nest						
Long Descr	iption (X) (59 of 25	0 chars)	New Cancer Center t	hat will be on the east side of the city						
Justificatio	n X (176 of 500 cha	ars)	St. Mary's has expan jumping on the oppo	ded their cancer services over the last 3 y rtunity to increase market share.	years, and we need a new facility to remain competitive while					
Status			Funding Source							
			Approved							
			Funding Source							

Designating a funding source project in a plan file



Click here to watch a video demonstration

#### Where to find more information

The following topics have been updated with information and instructions for using this feature in the Axiom Capital Planning online help:

- "Creating capital projects as funding sources for special projects"
- "Creating Non-Threshold (Summary) projects"
- "Creating Threshold (Pro Forma) projects"
- "Approving or declining projects"
- "Viewing the status of a project"

# Open project summary reports from plan files

#### Why use this feature

As projects are reviewed, users can quickly and easily access the Executive Summary report, or any other report configured by the administrator, directly from the capital project plan file. This allows users to review details about the project, including detailed financial information, to make the best-informed decisions.

#### How this feature works

**What:** By default, users can now open the Executive Summary report directly from any plan file using a link. However, administrators can change the report link to open other standard or custom reports or disable the link from displaying. You can also print a PDF of the Executive Summary report.

#### Systems: Web and Legacy

**Where:** This new report link is included in the upper right corner of each plan file. Administrators can manage the link attributes in the General Setup driver.

**Who:** Any user with plan file access can see and open the link. Only administrators can configure the link name and file location.

**How:** To view the link, open any capital project plan file, and click the report link in the upper-right corner of the page. To print or save a PDF of the Executive Summary report, click the PDF icon in the upper-right corner of the page.

Project ID <b>CP_Pen</b> Bed, Baria	ding_5   CAPREQ 5   Project	Type : <b>Nursing</b>   Department: :	26140 (EMC Emergency Roo	vm (CDM))   Status: <b>Pending</b>   Attachments: <b>0</b>	Ļ	Attachments	Save
SETUP	PROJECT	FINANCIAL	SUMMARY		C Executive Summary <b>‡</b> Routing	(*) Indicates	a required field
Description	scription Details Picklists Capital Questions Decision Matri		Decision Matrix	Business Plan			

Click the link in the plan file to open the report

Capital Planning						 B	4	JL		AXIC	М
≡ ▼ ≁									☆ [2	1	?
Master Fac	ility Plan,N	ew Cancer	Center West: Ove	rview							^
OVERVIEW	BUSIN	ESS PLAN	STMT OF REVENUE AND	EXPENSES	BALANCE SHEET		CASH F	LOW STMT		、	•
Total Requested: \$ 2020 Requested: \$(	1,125,000	Creator: Evan Kle VP: Admin	n Departm	nent of Hospital: EMC	O/P Oncology (26480)						~

Click the PDF icon to open and print or save a PDF version of the report



Click here to watch a video demonstration

Administrator can change the link location, name, and whether to display it in the plan file template web form from the Capital Planning home page > Edit Drivers > General Setup driver > Summary Links section.

Summary Links		
Enter Link Document Path:	\Axiom\Reports Library\Capital Planning Reports\Project Reporting - Web\Executive Summary.xlsx	
Enter Display for Link:	Executive Summary	
Form Enabled?	Yes	



Click here to watch a video demonstration

#### Where to find more information

The following topics have been updated with information and instructions for using this feature in the Axiom Capital Planning online help:

- "Configuring general setup options"
- "Creating data for Non-Threshold (Summary) projects"
- "Creating data for Threshold (Pro Forma) projects"

## Share project budget data with Axiom Budgeting

#### Why use this feature

Axiom Capital Planning includes several utilities that allow you to transfer capital project data to multiple Axiom products, including Axiom Budgeting. This sharing of data allows you to get the most out of your Axiom Healthcare products to meet the many budget, planning, and forecasting needs of your organization.

The Transfer Capital Projects to Budgeting utility has been redesigned and updated to provide a webbased wizard experience so that you can quickly and easily transfer the specific data needed to include and manage in your budgets. After the data has been transferred, you can then enter or update the project budget data in Axiom Budgeting for each month—the same as any other budget item.

#### How this feature works

**What:** If your organization is licensed for Axiom Capital Planning and Axiom Budgeting, you can quickly and easily transfer capital project data to Axiom Budgeting using the new web-based Transfer Capital Projects to Budget utility.

#### Systems: Web and Legacy

**Where:** The utility is available from the Capital Planning home page or from the Cap Plan Admin task pane.

**Who:** Users must be assigned both the Capital Planning Administrator and Budgeting Administrator roles to use this utility.

**How:** Open the **Transfer Capital Projects to Budget** utility, and the wizard will walk you through the process of selecting the projects to transfer.

**NOTE:** You will first need to map the Capital Planning category codes to the Budgeting accounts. The wizard includes a link to do this.

Capital Planning
Ξ <b>▼</b> φ ≯
Transfer Capital Projects to Budget
This utility will transfer Capital Planning plan file data to Budget.
Select Capital Planning Year to Transfer: 2021 v
Note: It looks like you have missing mapping values. Click on the link below to launch Capital Dimensions. Review BPACCT on the Code tab.
% Click to Update Budget Account Mapping
Note: Previously transferred projects will transfer to Budget again unless you select otherwise. Re-transferring will overwrite data with any changes that have been made. Click to manage previously transferred projects



Click here to watch a video demonstration

Where to find more information

The following topic has been updated with information and instructions for using this feature in Axiom Capital Planning online help:

• "Transferring projects to Budgeting"

## Share capital project data with Axiom Financial Planning

Axiom Capital Planning administrators now have a better way to map and transfer data from Axiom Capital Planning to Axiom Financial Planning.

Why use this feature

Axiom Capital Planning includes utilities that allow you to transfer project data to multiple Axiom products, including Axiom Financial Planning. This sharing of data allows you to get the most out of your Axiom Healthcare products to meet the many financial planning needs of your organization.

The Transfer Capital Projects to Financial Planning utility has been redesigned and updated to provide a web-based wizard experience so that you can quickly and easily transfer the specific data needed to include in your Financial Planning plan files.

#### How this feature works

If your organization is licensed for Axiom Capital Planning and Axiom Financial Planning, you can quickly and easily transfer capital project data to Axiom Financial Planning using the new web-based Transfer Capital Projects to Financial Planning utility.

**Where:** This new utility is available from the Capital Planning home page or from the Cap Plan Admin task pane.

**Who:** Administrators who have both Axiom Capital Planning and Axiom Financial Planning products can use this utility.

**How:** From the Capital Planning home page or from the Cap Plan Admin task pane > Integration section, click **Transfer Capital Projects to Financial Planning**. The wizard will walk you through the process of selecting the projects to transfer.

Υ <b>φ</b>	☆	?					
Transfer Capital Projects to Financial Planning							
This utility transfers Capital Planning plan file data to Financial Planning.							
1. Select Capital Planning Year to Transfer: 2021 🔻							
2. Destination File Group: Financial Planning-2020							
3. Select Optional Historical Data to Include: Select							
4. Rebuild Nodes? Yes							
Note: Previously transferred projects will transfer to Financial Planning again unless you select otherwise. Re-transferring will overwrite data with any changes that have been made. > Click to manage previously transferred projects							
Next							

Where to find more information

The following topic has been created and/or updated with information and instructions for using this feature in the Axiom Capital Planning online help:

• "Transferring capital project data to Axiom Financial Planning"

### View process routing details for plan files

#### Why use this feature

Directly within the project plan file or purchase request, you can now see and manage where the project or purchase request is in the review process—saving you time from having to search for and open separate utilities.

#### How this feature works

**What:** The new Routing link in the plan file or purchase request template allows you to open the Process Routing page where you can view the current process status and details for a particular capital project or purchase request. If you are the current step owner, you can also complete the task from this page. If you are an administrator, you can complete the task for the current step owner and/or move the step to another step in the process.

#### Systems: Web and Legacy

Where: The link to the routing page is included as a link in the plan file.

Who: All users with plan file access.

How: In the upper-right corner of the plan file or purchase request, click the Routing link.

Project ID CP_Pending_5   CAPREO 5   Project Type : Nursing   Department: 26140 (EMC Emergency Room (CDM))   Status: Pending   Attachments: 0 Bed, Bariatric Beds					nom (CDM)) (Status Pending (Attachments: 0 Attachments: 0	Save
	PROJECT			SUMMARY	C Executive Summary <b>F</b> Routing (*) Indicates a	required field
Description	Details Pio	klists	Capital Questions	Decision Matrix	Business Plan	



Click here to watch a video demonstration

#### Where to find more information

The following topic has been updated with information and instructions for using this feature in the Axiom Capital Planning online help:

• "Viewing process routing details"

# Transfer original project budget to Axiom Capital Tracking

#### Why use this feature

When transferring project data to Axiom Capital Tracking, the system can now track the original budget values copied from the project.

#### How this feature works

**What:** As part of the Copy or Transfer Capital Projects utility, users can select whether to include the original budget when transferring a project to Axiom Capital Tracking. The system automatically records the original project budget amount in the CPOrigBudgetTot column of the CTREQ table.

Systems: Web and Legacy

Where: A new CPOrigBudgetTot column is now included in the CTREQ table.

Who: All Capital Planning users

How: In the Windows or Excel Client, open the CTREQ table to view the CPOrigBudgetTot column.

#### Where to find more information

The following topic includes instructions for using this feature in the Axiom Capital Planning online help:

• "Copying or transferring plan files"

# Enhanced filtering for Update Project Initiator reports

#### Why use this feature

The Update Project Initiator reports for Capital Planning and Capital Tracking as well as the PR Update Purchase Request Initiator report allow you to easily track and manage your organization's projects/purchase requests, their descriptions, as well as their creators. From here, you can change request creator by simply selecting a new name from the user list. This is especially useful when someone leaves your organization and you need to assign the project/purchase request to a new or existing employee.

In 2020.1, we enhanced these reports by providing new mechanisms in which to filter information. These enhancements include the standard refresh variables options included in many Kaufman Hall reports as well as an advanced filtering capability to only generate the reports with information you want to see.

#### How this feature works

**What:** When opening the report, you can use the Refresh Variables action to filter the information to include in the report. After applying the Refresh Variables, you add an additional filter to fine tune the information that displays.

#### Systems: Web and Legacy

Where: CP Update Project Initiator report, CT Update Project Initiator report, PR Update Purchase Request Initiator report

Who: Capital Planning and Capital Tracking Admins

**How:** In the Cap Plan Admin or Cap Track Admin task pane, navigate to the **Administration** section, click **Administrative Utilities > Security Setup**, and then double-click the CP/CT Update Project Initiator or PR Update Purchase Request Initiator report. Press F9 to initiate the Refresh Variables action. In the Filter section above the table, type a filter statement using the appropriate filter syntax.

A Home 🖺 CP Upd	ate Project Ir	nitiator X	
H28 🗸			
CP Updat	e Proj	ect Initiator	~
2021 Capital Plan	ning Proc	A Refresh variables	^ nning Year:
574-0-0-0-0		Creator (leave blank for ALL) (optional)	^
Filter: NONE	anita nia la su	Choose a value for Creator. Choose Value	
input additional litter	criteria ner	Entity (leave blank for ALL) (optional)	
Sort: Project Descript	ion (asc)	Choose a value for Entity. Choose Value 🗙	
CAPREQ		Department KW test (leave blank for ALL) (optional)	ator
		Choose a value for Dept. Choose Value	
6	Contir	VP (leave blank for ALL) (optional)	iams
15	Contir	Choose a value for VP. Choose Value	iams
27	Contir	Director (leave black for ALL) (entional)	iams
30	Contir	Choose a value for Director	iams
42	Contir		iams .
45	Contir	Manager (leave blank for ALL) (optional)	iams .
2	Dialys	Choose a value for Manager.	iams
11	Dialys	Template (leave blank for ALL) (optional)	iams
21	Dialys	Choose a value for Template.	iams
22	Dialys	Status (leave blank for ALL) (optional)	iams
30	Dialys	Choose a value for Status.	iams
37	Dialys	Class (leave blank for ALL) (ontional)	iams
10	Dialys	Choose a value for Class	iams
19	Dialys		iams
20	Dialys	Reason (leave blank for ALL) (optional)	iams
34	Dialvs	Choose a value for Reason. Choose Value	iams
35	Dialys	OK Cancel	iams
4	Dialysa	te conductivity meter, new test plan nie copy2	www.iams

Refresh Variables dialog

CP Update	Project Initiator				
2021 Capital Planning	Process	Capital Planning Year:	2021		
Filter: NONE Input additional filter crite	ria here (ex. CPREQ20xx.OrigBudgetTOT>=5000)				
Sort: Project Description (	asc)				
CAPREQ	Project Description	Creator	ProcessInstanceID	ProcessInitiatorName	ProcessInitiatorID

#### Advanced Filter function



Click here to watch a video demonstration

### Where to find more information

The following topic has been updated with information and instructions for using this feature in the Axiom Capital Tracking online help:

• "Updating the project or purchase request creator"

# **Axiom Capital Tracking**

Axiom Capital Tracking 2020.1 delivers updated integration with Axiom Rolling Forecast with a new wizard-based asset as well as a few other client requested enhancements

#### Share project budget data with Axiom Rolling Forecast

The Transfer Capital Tracking to Rolling Forecast utility has been redesigned and updated to provide a web-based wizard experience so that you can quickly and easily transfer the specific data needed to include and manage in your rolling forecast plan files.

#### Enhanced filtering for Update Project Initiator reports

In 2020.1, we enhanced the Update Project Initiator reports for both Axiom Capital Planning and Capital Tracking by providing new mechanisms in which to filter information. These enhancements include the standard refresh variables options included in many Kaufman Hall reports as well as an advanced filtering capability to only generate the reports with information you want to work with.

#### Axiom Capital Planning information displays in Financial Input sheet tabs

When transferring capital projects to Axiom Capital Tracking, you can now see that the values in the Financial Input sheets came from Axiom Capital Planning—make it easier to see where the data came from, particularly in Capital Tracking plan files with multiple sheets.

# Share project budget data with Axiom Rolling Forecast

#### Why use this feature

You can now transfer project data to Axiom Rolling Forecast, which allows you to get the most out of your Axiom Healthcare products to meet the forecasting needs of your organization.

The Transfer Capital Tracking to Rolling Forecast utility has been redesigned and updated to provide a web-based wizard experience so that you can quickly and easily transfer the specific data needed to include and manage in your rolling forecast plan files.

#### How this feature works

**What:** If your organization is licensed for Axiom Capital Tracking and Axiom Rolling Forecast, you can quickly and easily transfer capital project data to Axiom Rolling Forecast using the new web-based Transfer Capital Tracking to Rolling Forecast utility.

#### Systems: Web and Legacy

**Where:** The utility is available from the Capital Tracking home page or from the Cap Track Admin task pane.

**Who:** Users must be assigned both the Capital Tracking Administrator and Rolling Forecast Administrator roles to use this utility.

**How:** From the Capital Tracking home page or from the Cap Track Admin task pane > Integration section, click **Transfer Capital Tracking to Rolling Forecast**. The wizard will walk you through the process of selecting the projects to transfer.

Capit	al Tracking		-3	4 <b>9</b> 💿	AXIOM				
≡	<b>T 9</b> /								☆ ?
Tra	Transfer Capital Tracking to Rolling Forecast								
0 Th	is utility will transfer actual ca	apital spent to Rolling Foreca	st.						
Capi	tal Tracking Year(s): <b>'20</b> 2	20';2019';2018';2017';20	116' Selected Plan Files: None Selected						
							Actu	al	
	CAPREQ †	Project ID	Description	Total Requested	Total	2020	2019	2018	2017
	<b>▷</b> 7	CT_Pending	Dialysate Conductivity Meter,New test plan file Copy 1	\$28,590	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0
	₿	CT_Pending_8	Hemodialysis Unit,dafg	\$36,779	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0
				4					Þ
								Previous	Next



Click here to watch a video demonstration

Where to find more information

The following topic has been updated with information and instructions for using this feature in the Axiom Capital Tracking online help:

• "Transferring capital project data to Axiom Rolling Forecast"

# Enhanced filtering for Update Project Initiator reports

#### Why use this feature

The Update Project Initiator reports for Capital Planning and Capital Tracking as well as the PR Update Purchase Request Initiator report allow you to easily track and manage your organization's projects/purchase requests, their descriptions, as well as their creators. From here, you can change request creator by simply selecting a new name from the user list. This is especially useful when someone leaves your organization and you need to assign the project/purchase request to a new or existing employee.

In 2020.1, we enhanced these reports by providing new mechanisms in which to filter information. These enhancements include the standard refresh variables options included in many Kaufman Hall reports as well as an advanced filtering capability to only generate the reports with information you want to see.

#### How this feature works

**What:** When opening the report, you can use the Refresh Variables action to filter the information to include in the report. After applying the Refresh Variables, you add an additional filter to fine tune the information that displays.

Systems: Web and Legacy

**Where:** CP Update Project Initiator report, CT Update Project Initiator report, PR Update Purchase Request Initiator report

Who: Capital Planning and Capital Tracking Admins

**How:** In the Cap Plan Admin or Cap Track Admin task pane, navigate to the **Administration** section, click **Administrative Utilities > Security Setup**, and then double-click the CP/CT Update Project Initiator or PR Update Purchase Request Initiator report. Press F9 to initiate the Refresh Variables action. In the Filter section above the table, type a filter statement using the appropriate filter syntax.

📕 Home 📄 CP Update	Project Ir	nitiator X	
H28 💌			
CP Update	Proj	ect Initiator	×
2021 Capital Plannin	g Proc		nning Year:
Silver MONS		Creator (leave blank for ALL) (optional)	`
Filter: NONE	toria hor	Choose a value for Creator. Choose Value	
		Entity (leave blank for ALL) (optional)	
Sort: Project Description	(asc)	Choose a value for Entity. Choose Value	
CAPREQ		Department KW test (leave blank for ALL) (optional)	ator
		Choose a value for Dept. Choose Value 🗙	
6	Contir	VP (leave blank for ALL) (optional)	iams
15	Contir	Choose a value for VP. Choose Value	iams
27	Contir	Director (leave blank for ALL) (optional)	iams
42	Contin	Choose a value for Director. Choose Value	iams
45	Contir	Manager (leave blank for ALL) (optional)	iams
2	Dialys	Choose a value for Manager.	iams
11	Dialys	Template (leave blank for ALL) (optional)	iams
21	Dialys	Choose a value for Template.	iams
22	Dialys		iams
36	Dialys	Status (leave blank for ALL) (optional)	iams
37	Dialys	Choose a value for Status, Choose Value	iams
3	Dialys	Class (leave blank for ALL) (optional)	iams
10	Dialys	Choose a value for Class. Choose Value	iams
19	Dialys	Reason (leave blank for ALL) (optional)	lams
20	Dialys	Choose a value for Reason. Choose Value 🗙	iams
34	Dialys		iams
4	Dialys		wmiams

#### Refresh Variables dialog

CP Update	Project Initiator				
2021 Capital Planning	Process	Capital Planning Year:	2021		
Filter: NONE					
Input additional filter crite	ria here (ex. CPREQ20xx.OrigBudgetTOT>=5000)				
Sort: Project Description (a	asc)				
CAPREQ	Project Description	Creator	ProcessInstanceID	ProcessInitiatorName	ProcessInitiatorID

#### Advanced Filter function



Click here to watch a video demonstration

#### Where to find more information

The following topic has been updated with information and instructions for using this feature in the Axiom Capital Tracking online help:

• "Updating the project or purchase request creator"

# Axiom Capital Planning information displays in Financial Input sheet tabs

#### Why use this feature

When transferring capital projects to Axiom Capital Tracking, you can now see that the values in the Financial Input sheets came from Axiom Capital Planning—make it easier to see where the data came from, particularly in Capital Tracking plan files with multiple sheets.

#### How this feature works

**What:** If the Capital Planning project includes additional or renamed Financial Input sheets and the project is opened in Capital Tracking, then the tab names will display CP\_source file group year\_sheet name, as shown in the following example:

Project ID CP_Pending_167   CAPREQ 203   Source CAPREQ: 167   Project Type : Central Sterile   Department: 8 (Test Dept)   Status: Pending   Attachments: 0 Sterilizer Process Indicator						
SETUP	PROJECT	FINANCIAL	SUMMARY	TRACKING		
CP2021_167_Financial Inputs CP2021_167_Phase 2 Balance Sheet Financial Statements Discount Rate						
Capital Additions Funding Sources Volume Gross Charges Contractual Allowances Other Operating Revenue Salaries & FTEs Pro						

Also, when transferring multiple Capital Project files to an existing Capital Tracking plan file, the **Source CAPREQ** area at the top of the plan file page displays "Multi" as shown in the following example:

Project ID CP\_Pending\_62 | CAPREQ 204 | Source CAPREQ: Multi | | roject Type : Central Sterile | Department: 5 (Fake Dept no 5) | Status: Pending | Attachments: 0 Sanitizer Unit, 2019 pian Tile test

#### Systems: Web and Legacy

Where: The changes occur in the Financial Input sheets and the plan details of the capital project.

Who: All Capital Tracking users

**How:** From the Capital Tracking home page, click **Create or Open Capital Projects**. From the Open Existing Capital Project section, select a project transferred from Axiom Capital Planning.

#### Where to find more information

The following topic has been updated with information and instructions for using this feature in the Axiom Capital Planning and Axiom Capital Planning online help:

• Updating the project or purchase request creator

# **Axiom Clinical Analytics**

Axiom Clinical Analytics 2020.1 includes codes for COVID-19 clinical documentation and updates to the ICD diagnosis code exclusion table.

#### COVID-19 codes

We added three COVID-19 CPT/HCPCS codes as well as updated the diagnosis lookup table to enable clinical reporting and analysis of COVID-19 information.

#### COVID-19 Scorecard

A new Scorecard designed around official coding guidelines and profiles is now available.

#### Updated exclusions table

We updated the ICD diagnosis exclusion table in Scorecards and Reporting.

## COVID 19 codes

Axiom Clinical Analytics includes the following new codes:

#### Why use this feature

Codes for COVID-19 clinical documentation allow clinical users to effectively analyze their COVID-19 population.

How this feature works

You can use the following new codes:

CPT

- 87635
  - Short description: IADNA COVID-19 AMPLIFIED PROBE TQ
  - Long description: Infection agent detection by nucleic acid (DNA or RNA); severe acute respirator syn- drome coronavirus 2 (SARS-CoV-2) (Coronavirus disease [COVID-19]), amplified probe technique

#### HCPCS (CMS)

- U0001
  - Long Description: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) 2019 Novel Coronavirus Real Time RT-PCR Diagnostic Test Panel

- Short Description: CDC COVID-19 RT-PCR diag test panel
- U0002
  - Long Description: Coronavirus, SARS-CoV-2/2019-nCoV (COVID-19), any technique, multiple types or subtypes (includes all targets), non-CDC
  - Short Description: COVID-19 diag test non CDC

# COVID-19 Scorecard

#### Why use this feature

A new COVID-19 Scorecard is available in the Scorecard Library and designed to provide insights into important clinical and operational data to help you understand what's happening and make decisions on the frontlines of the COVID-19 outbreak. We designed the scorecard around the official COVID-19 coding guidelines. This Scorecard includes metrics such as mortality rate, length of stay, cost of care, ICU utilization, complication trends, and admit/discharge insights.

#### How this feature works

To download the COVID-19 Scorecard, click **Scorecards > Scorecard Library** and search for COVID-19 Score- card Template. Profiles specific to COVID-19 are also available. These profiles are based on CDC and 3M provided patient pop- ulation definitions. Users can customize these profiles with additional filters.

<b>Clinical Analytics</b>								
E Current Scorecard:	COVID-19 Outbreak Scorecard Template	Time Per	iod: Jan 1st, 2010 - Jan 31st, 2010					
Summary Charts	y Charts Admit/Discharge Complications Details View							
Patient Level Li	st							
Profile:	Acute Bronchitis due to COVID-19	•	Jan 1st, 2010 to Jan 31st, 2010 🖋					
Benchmark Profile:	Coronavirus Diagnosis Inpatient	۲	Jan 1st, 2010 to Jan 31st, 2010 🖋					
APR-DRG     Settings	Acute Bronchitis due to COVID-19 Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome due Coronavirus Diagnosis Emergency Depart	e						
Details Template	Coronavirus Diagnosis Inpatient COVID-19 Symptoms (Cough, Fever, SOB) Lower Respiratory Infection due to COVID		I Care / Intermediate ICI - Ave (X) -					
Measure Layout	Nationwide All-Payer Nationwide Medicare		in cale / intermediate ico - Arg ··· /					
Results Grouped	Pneumonia due to COVID-19							
Advanced Settin	Respiratory Failure due to COVID-19 Respiratory Infection NOS due to COVID-1 Sepsis due to COVID-19							
## Updated exclusions table

The updated exclusions table in Scorecards and Reporting allows users running benchmark data to assess organ-izational performance based on FY 2020 data.

## **Axiom Comparative Analytics**

No new features or enhancements were released for Axiom Comparative Analytics for 2020.1

## **Axiom Contract Management**

Axiom Contract Management 2020.1 delivers expanded innovations across the entire Customer 360 platform, empowering you to get a single shared view of your customer and deliver more moments that matter.

#### New Charge Adjustments feature for adjusting claim charges

The new Charge Adjustments feature enables you to simulate claim charge adjustments. You can adjust charges in a variety of ways. When you make changes to charges for a given simulation, any claims calculated against applicable contracts within that simulation will reflect those adjustments.

#### New Admin feature for managing insurance plan codes

Now administrators can manage insurance plan codes using the new Manage Insurance Plan Codes feature. This feature enables you to add new insurance plan codes to the system as soon as you know about them, allowing you to assign the codes to contracts before applicable claims come in.

#### Common reports used in implementation now available as a set

Reports commonly used by system implementers, and admin users reconciling and validating imported data, are now available in Drill-Down Reports as a set named Axiom Templates. Access the desired report from the list and use it as-is or modify it to create a report that returns information tailored more specifically to your needs.

#### Import flat files using Axiom ETL

Now your supplemental flat files can be imported to Axiom Contract Management using Axiom ETL Import. Just drop the files for import into their corresponding folders, and the files are picked up by the Axiom ETL importer during the nightly full import.

## New Charge Adjustments feature for adjusting claim charges

#### Why use this feature

Use the Charge Adjustments feature to preview adjustments to claim charges in simulations to understand the impact they will have on your net reimbursement and future contract performance.

#### How this feature works

You can adjust charges in a variety of ways. When you make changes to charges for a given simulation, any claims calculated against applicable contracts within that simulation will reflect those adjustments.

**NOTE:** The Charge Adjustments feature does not work in the Live environment.

**Where:** This feature is available from the main menu header Claims > Charge adjustments. Adjustments affect only claims in the simulation selected in the Charge Adjustments feature.

**Who:** Only administrative users have the rights to make price/charge adjustments using this feature. Other users have read-only access based on existing contract modeling rules.

**How:** From the **Claims** menu, select **Charge Adjustments**, select the simulation in which to adjust claims, and then select the adjustment type: Overall Percentage, Revenue Code, or Line Item Code. The next steps depend on the adjustment type you selected. You can also preview a different adjustment type by clearing the previous adjustment and selecting another.

и се ни ахтом
<b>≡</b>
Charge Adjustments
Simulation 2020 2nd Quarter M.  Select the simulation Adjust By:
No Adjustment Overall Percentage Revenue Code Line Item Code
Adjustment: 0.1 Save Select the type of adjustment



Click here to watch a video demonstration

Where to find more information

The following topics in the online help have been added or updated with information and instructions for using this feature in the Axiom Contract Management online help:

- "Simulate adjustments to claim charges"
- "About calculating claims"

## New Admin feature for managing insurance plan codes

Now administrators can manage insurance plan codes using the new Manage Insurance Plan Codes feature.

#### Why use this feature

This feature enables you to add new insurance plan codes to the system as soon as you know about them, allowing users to assign the codes to contracts before applicable claims come in. This means claims calculate upon import to the system instead of waiting for the system to add new payer codes from incoming claims, then waiting for users to add the new codes to contracts.

#### How this feature works

Use the tools in the Insurance Plan Codes pages to search for existing codes and then create them if they do not exist.

**Where:** The Manage Insurance Plan Codes feature is available from the Admin menu in the main menu header.

Who: Only Axiom Contract Management administrators can access and use this feature.

How: From the Admin menu, select Manage Insurance Plan Codes. Then, do one of the following:

• To create a new code, in the upper right of the Insurance Plan Codes page, click **Create New Payer Code** to access the creation tools. • To search for existing insurance plan codes, decide which criteria to use and then click the funnel icon for that column to open a search parameters dialog.

			🔛 🛷 🗘 🖮 🛛 ΑΧΙΟΜ			
≡			☆ ?			
Insurance Plan	Codes	ĺ	Click to create a new Create New Payer Code			
Org Code 🛛 🝸	Organization T	Payer Code	Payer Description			
01	01 - KREG MEDICAL CTR ORG1	0001	· · · ·			
01	01 - KREG MEDICAL CTR ORG1	001041695 Search for insurance pl	an codes ION			
01	01 - KREG MEDICAL CTR ORG1	0012 Dased on column co	intents			
01	01 - KREG MEDICAL CTR ORG1	00123	NO DESCRIPTION			
01	01 - KREG MEDICAL CTR ORG1	00882	NO DESCRIPTION			
01	01 - KREG MEDICAL CTR ORG1	0106001	NO DESCRIPTION			
01	01 - KREG MEDICAL CTR ORG1	05440	NO DESCRIPTION			
01	01 - KREG MEDICAL CTR ORG1	05535	NO DESCRIPTION			
01	01 - KREG MEDICAL CTR ORG1	091	NO DESCRIPTION			
01	01 - KREG MEDICAL CTR ORG1	100000233	NO DESCRIPTION			
01	01 - KREG MEDICAL CTR ORG1	100000237	NO DESCRIPTION			
01	01 - KREG MEDICAL CTR ORG1	100000247	NO DESCRIPTION			
01	01 - KREG MEDICAL CTR ORG1	10234	NO DESCRIPTION			
01	01 - KREG MEDICAL CTR ORG1	12115	NO DESCRIPTION			
01	01 - KREG MEDICAL CTR ORG1	12115NOCD	NO DESCRIPTION			
01	01 - KREG MEDICAL CTR ORG1	123245	NO DESCRIPTION			
01	01 - KREG MEDICAL CTR ORG1	12345	NO DESCRIPTION			
01	01 - KREG MEDICAL CTR ORG1	123456	testing2			
01	01 - KREG MEDICAL CTR ORG1	12M23	NO DESCRIPTION			
Image: Note of the second se						



Click here to watch a video demonstration

#### Where to find more information

For more information on managing insurance plan codes, see the following topics in the Axiom Contract Management online help:

- "Managing insurance plan codes"
- "Create an insurance plan code"
- "Search for an existing insurance plan code"

## Common reports used in implementation now available as a set

Reports commonly used by system implementers, and admin users reconciling and validating imported data, are now available in Drill-Down Reports as a set named Axiom Templates.

#### Why use this feature

The Axiom Templates set includes the key drill-down reports used by administrators and system implementers to confirm that contract builds are producing the correct results and to confirm that claims are reconciling as expected. Now these reports are conveniently located in one place and can be used asis or edited and saved as new, customized reports.

#### How this feature works

Access the desired report from the list and use it as-is or modify it to create a report that returns information tailored more specifically to your needs.

Where: This report set is available from the Reports > Drill-Down Reports > Drill-Down Reports page.

**Who:** Implementation consultants installing and testing new systems, and Axiom Contract Management administrators reconciling and validating imported data use these reports.

**How:** From the main menu header, click **Reports > Drill-Down Reports**. On the Drill-Down Reports page, in the **Categories** column, click **Axiom Templates**. The list of reports in the set displays on the page. Then view or edit reports as desired.



#### Where to find more information

For more information, see the following topics in the Axiom Contract Management online help:

- "Editing and filtering drill-down reports"
- For all drill-down report topics, see "Working with drill-down reports"

## Import flat files using Axiom ETL

Now your supplemental flat files can be imported to Axiom Contract Management using Axiom ETL as part of the existing Axiom Contract Management Full Import job.

#### Why use this feature

The existing Kreg Unified Importer is a Windows application that requires specific knowledge to set up and run and is different from all other Axiom products. While clients can still use the Kreg Unified Importer and SQL Importer combination for flat files, the Axiom ETL importer provides a more efficient method.

#### How this feature works

In the client system, system implementers or support technicians create import folders named for the type of flat file being imported. Most clients have AddDRG and AddPayerCode folders for importing DRG files and PayerCode files respectively, but clients can have other folders created for importing other supplemental files as needed. Clients drop the files for import into the corresponding folders, and the files are picked up by the Axiom ETL importer during the nightly full import.

**Where:** This change applies to delimited, flat text files imported to Axiom Contract Management, generally in the regular scheduled nightly import.

**Who:** System implementers and support techs who have a support license. Axiom Contract Management administrators have read-only access to the Axiom ETL importer dialogs. Axiom Admin and Scheduler user roles responsible for loading data into Axiom Contract Management.

**How:** Using Axiom ETL, clients put their flat files into configured folders named for the file content, such as AddDRG for adding DRG files, and AddPayerCode for adding Payer Code files. The Axiom ETL importer picks up the files from the folders and processes them into Axiom Contract Management.



List of file types in the Axiom importer for Axiom Contract Management

#### Where to find more information

The following topics have been added or updated with information and instructions for using this feature in the Axiom Contract Management online help:

- "Set up Axiom ETL import for flat files"
- "About importing data to Axiom Contract Management"
- "Client file specifications"
- "Understanding data formats"
- "Understanding the flow of data"

### Jan 15, 2020 Quarterly Release

Each quarter, 3M provides an update to the 3M GPS Grouper software integrated into Axiom Contract Management. This update includes grouping, pricing, and regulatory updates to the APC and Statespecific eAPG groupers.

## **Axiom Cost Accounting**

Axiom Cost Accounting 2020.1 delivers features designed to aid in system administration and report access by limiting the need to work between the web and Excel user interfaces.

#### Access costing reports from a single location

Axiom Cost Accounting reports are a critical part of setting up and maintaining your costing system - especially reconciliation reports. These reports are now available from a single location that is quick and easy to access.

#### Edit dimension tables using a spreadsheet

Managing Axiom Cost Accounting is often done by only a few specified users, so providing ease-of-use utilities that streamline the process of maintaining the system gives more time back to these users to perform other tasks. In an effort to efficiently update dimension tables, you can now bulk edit and import changes into the system by using the download and upload functionality.

### Access costing reports from a single location

#### Why use this feature

Axiom Cost Accounting reports are a critical part of setting up and maintaining your costing system - especially reconciliation reports. These reports are now available from a single location that is quick and easy to access.

#### How this feature works

The Costing Reports page provides links to the reports available in Axiom Cost Accounting, including:

- Data import validations
- Reclass and OH reconciliation
- Reconciliation summary
- RVU development
- Transaction Microcost reconciliation
- Unit cost calcs by method
- Unit cost reconciliation

**NOTE:** The list of available reports may vary depending on the ones used by your organization plus any included custom reports.

Where: This new feature is located in the Navigation panel.

#### Who: All Cost Accounting users

**How:** Open the Costing Reports page to access a link to each of the available reports. The reports links are organized into sections. Click the link of the report you want to view.

#### **NOTE:** The report opens as a tab in the Windows Client version of Axiom Cost Accounting.

Cost Accounting							
≡							
TCTestProcess > Costing Reports Homepage							
Data Import Validations							
X Audit_01 Income Statement Summary.xlsx							
Audit_02 Encounters by Month.xlsx							
X Audit_03 Detail Charges to Billing.xlsx							
Audit_04 Detail Charges to GL.xlsx							
X Audit_05 Payroll Source Reconciliation.xlsx							
🔀 Audit_04 Detail Charges to GL - Full Year - CD by Post Year.xlsx							
🕅 Audit_04 Detail Charges to GL - Full Year - CD by Service Year.xlsx							
Reclass and OH Reconciliation							
🔀 Reclass and Allocation Department Summary.xlsx							
Reclass and Allocation Distribution Reconciliation.xlsx							
X Validation - Allocation Processing Utility.xlsx							
X Validation - Reclass Processing by Account.xlsx							
X Validation - Reclass Processing by Department.xlsx							
X Validation - Reclass Processing for Payroll.xlsx							
Reclass and Allocation CGL Validation.xlsx							
Reconciliation Summary							
Reconciliation Summary.xlsx							
XXX_Reconciliation Summary By Entity.xlsx							

#### Where to find more information

The following topic has been updated with information and instructions for using this feature in the Axiom Cost Accounting online help:

• "Accessing costing reports"

## Edit dimension tables using a spreadsheet

#### Why use this feature

Managing Axiom Cost Accounting is often done by only a few specified users, so providing ease-of-use utilities that streamline the process of maintaining the system gives more time back to these users to perform other tasks. In an effort to efficiently update dimension tables, you can now bulk edit and import changes into the system by using the download and upload functionality.

#### How this feature works

Each dimension page in the system allows the appropriate user to download the dimension spreadsheet and upload the updated spreadsheet file to propagate the changes in the system

Where: In the Guide View, click Data Management to manage the different entities.

Who: Cost Accounting Admins or other users responsible for maintaining the costing process.

**How:** Open a dimension, and at the top of the **Dimensions Maintenance** page, click **Download Table**. Add a new dimension by adding a row, or edit the column information for an existing dimension. After you make changes to the spreadsheet, click **Upload Table** in the **Dimension Maintenance** page. The system displays information regarding the number of changes made, and the number of rows updated and/or added. You can then confirm the changes and upload the data.

ò	t A		unting							ſ
=	٦	r								
тс <sup>.</sup> D	Test	Proces	s , Data SiON	Management > Core Dimensions > Entities Maintenance   Entities	Last U	Ipdat	ed: W	ed Ma	ar 18 2	202
•	•	*								
1	A2			fx ENTITY					-	
	-		A	В		C		D	E	
1	1	Keys				Cost			Other	
2	2	ENTIT	Y 🗖	Description		Abbrev	Cos	ting 🗖	Beds	۳
3	3		0	Unassigned/Not Applicable		NA	Fals	е		0
4	4		1				Fals	е		0
6	5 6		4				Fals	e		0
7	7		1000				True	)		0
8	8		1100				Fals	е		0

Upload and download buttons on the dimension page

F	ile F	lome Inse	rt Pag	je Layo	ut Form	ulas D	ata Re	view V	/iew	Help
P		Cut Copy 👻	Calibri B I	U -	• 11 •	A A	= = <u>=</u> = = =	&7 <b>.</b> €= <del>,</del> =	ęр́ M	/rap Text
	- 💞 l Clipb	Format Painter		F	ont	- 		Aligni	ment	leige a cen
A	1	• : >	< 🗸	$f_{x}$	ENTITY					
	Α			в			С	D	Е	F
1	ENTITY	Description					Abbrev	Costing	Beds	
2	0	Unassigned/	Not Appli	cable			NA	0	0	
3	1							0	0	
4	4							0	0	
5	9							1	0	
6	1000							1	0	
7	1100							0	0	
8	1200							0	0	
9	2000							1	0	
10	2100							0	0	
11	3000							1	0	

Example of the downloaded ENTITY dimension table in spreadsheet form

#### Where to find more information

The following topic includes new information and instructions for using this feature in the Axiom Cost Accounting online help:

• "Editing a dimension using a spreadsheet"

## **Axiom Decision Support**

#### Visualize the impact of the COVID-19 patient population

The new COVID-19 Population and Utilization Analysis Dashboard allows you to quickly and easily monitor ongoing and dynamic changes to volume and demographics related to the COVID-19 patient population while also tracking utilization activity and cost of critical resources across your organization.

#### Monitor performance with the Health Network Summary Dashboard

The Health Network Summary Dashboard provides an easy and clear way to understand your overall performance as well as identify opportunities for improvement through the use of patient, volume, Case Mix Index (CMI), ALOS, and margin analysis.

#### Create and manage population definitions

Population definitions allow you to group and report on encounters specific to a particular population type for enhanced reporting capability in Axiom Intelligence.

#### Create reports based on regions or territories

Axiom Decision Support now includes a new Patient Zip Code reference table so that you can create custom columns to build groups from patient Zip code information. You can then access these groupings in Axiom Intelligence to update or generate reports.

#### New DAX measures for improved health plan network reporting

You can now build Axiom Intelligence dashboards for health plan networks to accurately understand volumes, determine patient severity, and pinpoint improvements to length of stay for your organization.

#### New unique patient identifier field for Per Patient analysis reporting

You can now build Axiom Intelligence reports that utilize unique patient identifier information to create patient counts and per patient analysis to understand health network performance, including cost, utilization, and profitability, across the network.

## Visualize the impact of the COVID-19 patient population

#### Why use this feature

The COVID-19 population definitions combined with the COVID-19 Population and Utilization Analysis Dashboard help your organization understand and visualize the impact of the COVID-19 patient population.

#### How this feature works

There are two key features to the new COVID-19 reporting capability:

#### 1. COVID-19 patient population definitions

The new Population Builder utility allows you to create and manage population definitions, including specifying criteria. The tagged encounters can then be pushed to Axiom Intelligence for reporting purposes. As part of the 2020.1 release, we included the following pre-defined population definitions specific to COVID-19:

- COVID-19 Cases
- COVID-19 Deaths
- Exposure to COVID-19
- Signs & Symptoms of COVID-19

These population definitions were used to create the new COVID-19 Population and Utilization Analysis Dashboard, but you can also reconfigure these definitions to meet your needs and/or use them to create and customize other Axiom Intelligence reports.

Where: In the DSS Admin task pane, in the Encounter Grouper and Care Continuum section, doubleclick Launch Population Builder.

Who: DSS Administrators or DSS Analysts (DSS Report Writers).

**How:** Add a definition by clicking **Add Population Definition** at the top of the Population Definitions home page. Edit or clone a definition by clicking the definition to highlight it, and then click the notepad icon. Configure the definition, including adding criteria, and save it. To process this definition individually, click **Process**, or to process multiple active definitions at the same time, on the Population Definitions home page, click **Process Active Definitions**.



Click here to watch a video demonstration

#### 2. COVID-19 Population and Utilization Analysis Dashboard

This dashboard report allows you to monitor ongoing and dynamic changes to volume and demographics related to the COVID-19 patient population while also tracking utilization activity and cost of critical resources across your organization. This dashboard includes the following reports:

• COVID-19 ICD-10-CM Coding Guidelines - Serves as the main home page for the dashboard and includes the following Key Performance Indicators (KPIs) as well as a link to the CDC Guidelines

#### used to create these populations:

- Confirmed COVID-19 Cases
- COVID-19 Deaths
- Exposure to COVID-19
- Signs and Symptoms Associated with COVID-19

<ul> <li>T</li> <li>DSS Reporting   COVID-19 ICD-10-CM Official Coding Guidelines         <ul> <li>ink to CDC Guidelines</li> <li>ink to CDC Guidelines</li> </ul> </li> </ul>					
DSS Reporting       COVID-19 ICD-10-CM Official Coding Guidelines         Image: Covid-19 ICD-10-CM Official Coding Guidelines       Image: Covid-19 Covi	<u>&gt;)</u>				
Date       Entity       Patient Type DSS Patient Type         Lat       1       Months (Calendar)       All         Confirmed COVID-19 Cases       All       All         2,0440       Encounters with Discharge date prior to 3/31/2020 = ICD Diganosis v10 code B97.29, Other coronavirus as the cause of diseases classified elsewhere. Encounters with Discharge date after 4/1/2020 = ICD Diganosis v10 code U07.1, COVID-19	~				
Date       Entity       Patient Type DSS Patient Type         List v 1       Months (Calendar)       All         C3 J/1/2020 - J/31/2020       Confirmed COVID-19 Cases         2,040       Encounters with Discharge date prior to 3/31/2020 = ICD Diganosis v10 code 897.29, Other coronavirus as the cause of diseases classified elsewhere. Encounters with Discharge date after 4/1/2020 = ICD Diganosis v10 code U07.1, COVID-19	~				
Confirmed COVID-19 Cases       Confirmed COVID-19 Cases         2,040       Encounters with Discharge date prior to 3/31/2020 = ICD Diganosis v10 code 897.29, Other coronavirus as the cause of diseases classified elsewhere. Encounters with Discharge date after 4/1/2020 = ICD Diganosis v10 code U07.1, COVID-19					
Confirmed COVID-19 Cases       Confirmed COVID-19 Cases         2,040       Encounters with Discharge date prior to 3/31/2020 = ICD Diganosis v10 code 897.29, Other coronavirus as the cause of diseases classified elsewhere. Encounters with Discharge date after 4/1/2020 = ICD Diagnosis v10 code U07.1, COVID-19					
2,040 Encounters with Discharge date after 4/1/2020 = ICD Diganosis v10 code 897.29, Other coronavirus as the cause of diseases classified elsewhere. Encounters with Discharge date after 4/1/2020 = ICD Diagnosis v10 code U07.1, COVID-19					
2,040					
_,					
COVID-19 Deaths COVID-19 Deaths					
Encounters with Discharge date prior to 3/31/2020 = ICD Diganosis v10 code 897.29, Other coronavirus as the cause of diseases classified elsewhere. Encounters with Discharge date after 4/1/2020 = ICD Diganosis v10 code U07.1, COVID-19					
31 & Discharge Status = Expired					
Exposure to COVID-19 Exposure to COVID-19					
1) For cases where there is a concern about a possible exposure to COVID-19, but this is ruled out after evaluation, it would be appropriate to assign the co	ode				
2.054 Z03.818, Encounter for observation for suspected exposure to other biological agents ruled out. 2) For cases where there is an actual exposure to someone who is confirmed to have COVID-19, it would be appropriate to assign the code Z20.828, Conta	ct				
with and (suspected) exposure to other viral communicable diseases.					
COVID-19 Signs & Symptoms Signs and Symptoms Associated with COVID-19 For patients presenting with any signs/symptoms (such as fever, etc.) and where a definitive diagnosis has not been established, assign the appropriate cor	de(s)				
for each of the presenting signs and symptoms such as: • R05 Cough					
/,413     • KUDAK2 shortmess of preatm       • R50.9 Fever, unspecified					

• **COVID-19 Population Analysis report** - Allows you to monitor the ongoing and dynamic changes to volumes and understand these new populations across demographic, geographic, and operational sectors.



COVID-19 Utilization Analysis report - Allows you to quickly investigate and drill into various
aspects of the COVID-19 populations to better understand the utilization activity and cost of
critical resources such as beds, equipment, drugs, and supplies. This insight is key to both
resourcing in the short term and planning for the future.



Where: In the Axiom Intelligence Reports section, click COVID-19 Population & Utilization Analysis.

Who: DSS Administrators or DSS Analysts (DSS Report Writers).

**How:** After opening the dashboard, use the Slicer section at the top of the page to select the date, entity, and patient type variables in which to configure the data to display. At the bottom of the page, click the COVID-19 Population Analysis tab or the COVID-19 Utilization Analysis tab. Hover your mouse over different areas of the report sections to view details. For tables, right-click a line item to drill down to more information.



Click here to watch a video demonstration

#### Where to find more information

The following topics in the online help include instructions on using Axiom Intelligence:

- "Managing population definitions"
  - "Adding, editing, or cloning population definitions"
  - "Archiving population definitions"
  - "Deleting population definitions"
  - "Processing population definitions"
  - "Including or excluding population definition data in Axiom Intelligence reports"
- "Using the COVID-19 Population and Utilization Analysis Dashboard"
  - "COVID-19 Population Analysis report"
  - "COVID-19 Utilization Analysis report"

### Monitor performance with the Health Network Summary Dashboard

Why use this feature

The Health Network Summary Dashboard provides an easy and clear way to understand your overall performance as well as identify opportunities for improvement.

#### How this feature works

**What:** The Health Network Summary Dashboard provides data regarding patients, volume, Case Mix Index (CMI), ALOS, and margin analysis.

Where: From the Axiom Decision Support home page, click the Navigation icon in the far-left corner of the page, and click Report Designer. Under the Axiom Intelligence Reports section, double-click Health Network Summary.

Who: All Axiom Decision Support users.

**How:** After opening the dashboard, you can view the following KPI information:

- **Patient Analysis** The Patients KPI card shows the number of patients over a specified time period, including the percentage of change over the same period the previous year. The Patients Rolling 12 Months card displays a graph of the number of patients over a rolling 12-month period.
- Volume Analysis The Volume KPI card shows the case volume over a specified time period, including the percentage of change over the same period the previous year. The Volume Rolling 12 Months card displays a graph of the number of cases over a rolling 12-month period.
- Case Mix Index (CMI) Analysis The Case Mix Index KPI card shows the Case Mix Index (CMI) for In Patient over a specified time period, including the percentage of change over the same period the previous year. The CMI Rolling 12 Months card displays a graph of CMI data over a rolling 12-month period.
- ALOS Analysis The ALOS KPI card shows the Average Length of Stay (ALOS) for In Patient over a specified time period, including the percentage of change over the same period the previous year. The ALOS Rolling 12 Months card displays a graph of the ALOS for patients over a rolling 12-month period.
- Margin Analysis The Margin KPI card shows the profit margin over a specified time period, including the percentage of change over the same period the previous year. The Direct Margin Rolling 12 Months card displays a graph of the direct margin dollars over a rolling 12-month period.

At the top of the dashboard, filter data by time (days, weeks, months, years), entity, financial class, and service line type. To view In the Rolling 12 Months cards, hover your cursor over any of the graphs to view the values for a specific month. To open the report that includes the data behind each KPI, click the drill icon in the following cards: Patients, Volume, Case Mix Index, ALOS, and Margin.

Decision Support		- III - 4	C?
≡ ∎ τ			
DSS Reporting   Health Netwo	rk Summary		
Time Period       Last     V       1     Months (Calendar)       23 3/1/2020 - 3/31/2020	Entity Description Financial Class Description		2
IP	OP PB		
Patients	Patients Rolling 12 Months		
55,436 Same Period Last Year: 55,846 (-0.73%)			
Volume 120,861 ! Same Period Last Year: 122,176 (-1.08%)	Volume Rolling 12 Months		
Case Mix Index (IP Only) Case Mix Index (IP On	CMI Rolling 12 Months (IP Only)		
ALOS (IP Only)	ALOS Rolling 12 Months (IP Only)		
Margin \$26.73M Same Period Last Year: \$14.58M (+83.38%)	Direct Margin Rolling 12 Months		

#### Where to find more information

The following topics include instructions on using Axiom Intelligence in the Axiom Decision Support online help:

• "Using the Health Network Summary Dashboard"

## Create and manage population definitions

Why use this feature

Population definitions allow you to group and report on encounters specific to a particular population type for enhanced reporting capability in Axiom Intelligence.

#### How this feature works

**What:** The Population Builder utility allows you to create and manage population definitions, including specifying criteria, all from one location. You can then push the tagged encounters to Axiom Intelligence for reporting capability.

Where: This new feature is located in the DSS Admin tab, in the Encounter Grouper and Care Continuum section.

Encounter Grouper and Care Continuum	^
😑 Launch Episode Builder	
🔚 Launch Population Builder	

Who: DSS Administrators or DSS Analysts (DSS Report Writers).

**How:** Open the Population Builder utility to view a table of the population definitions. From this on location, you can add, edit, archive, and delete definitions. You can activate/deactivate them just by clicking the Active column. You can also include/exclude definitions from Axiom Intelligence by clicking the Axiom Intelligence column. To push the definitions to Axiom Intelligence, simply click the Process Active Definitions, and then AI Sync. You can even launch the Population report in Axiom Intelligence directly from this utility.

Decisio	on Support							43	4	J.	AXIOM
≡											습 ?
Populat	ion Builder										
Рор	ulation Definitions	Add Population Definition	Process Active Definitions			Al Sync	Launch Populations	Report	Se	arch Definitions	Q
	Population Name	Population Description	Created By	Encounters	Last Processed	Active	Axiom Intelligence				
⊿ Je	ens Group										
	Patient age 0	Demo	jrispoli	1,902	3/19/2020	×					
	aufman Hall Example Study Sets										
	Pediatrics	Example study set limited to patients age at admission 0-17 for calendar years $\ldots$	jlandes	148,947	3/23/2020	× .	<				
	Knee / Hip Replacements	Example study set identifying hip and knee replacements for calendar years 201	jrispoli	1,913	3/11/2020		×				
	Dr Moore as Attending Provider	Example study set where Dr. Moore is attending provider for CY 2014.	jrispoli	5,942	3/11/2020		×				
	ICU Cases	Example study set for ICU cases defined by rev code for CY 2016 and 2017.	jrispoli	8,158	3/11/2020		×				
	Cardiac Program	Example study set including business rules for patients to be included in cardia	jrispoli	245,688	3/11/2020		✓				
	atients for Demo										
	Patients 60 - 70	This is a description for patients over 60	adebruhl	4,503	3/19/2020	×	×				
	Patients 60 - 70 2	This is a description for patients over 60	jrispoli	4,503	3/13/2020		×				



Click here to watch a video demonstration

#### Where to find more information

The following topics have been updated with information and instructions for using this feature in the Axiom Decision Support online help:

- "Managing population definitions"
- "Adding, cloning, or editing a population definition"
- "Processing population definitions"
- "Archiving population definition"
- "Deleting a population definition"
- "Including or excluding population definition data in Axiom Intelligence reports"

### Create reports based on regions or territories

#### Why use this feature

Axiom Decision Support now includes a new Patient Zip Code reference table so that you can create custom columns to build groups from patient Zip code information. You can then access these groupings in Axiom Intelligence to update or generate reports.

#### How this feature works

**What:** The updated Configure Variable Columns utility now allows you to create custom columns for patient Zip codes.

**Where:** This enhanced feature applies to the Configure Variable Columns utility and the new Patient Zip Code reference table.

#### Who: DSS Administrators.

**How:** In the Configure Variable Columns utility, enable the PatientZipcode group numbers and type a preferred name for the columns to use. In the Patient Zip Code reference table, enter the data to report on.

Configure \ You can enable up	/ariable Co to five grouping c	olumns olumns and optic	onally give a preferred column name. You can que	y data into reports by the column nam	Sav
Table	Column	Enabled	Preferred Name (optional)		
PatientZipcode	Group1	Image: A start of the start	PrimaryServiceArea	~	
PatientZipcode	Group2	$\checkmark$	MarketTerritories	~	
PatientZipcode	Group3				
PatientZipcode	Group4				

Ā	A Home A Configure Variable Columns III Dation Zincode V								
	Home K Com	igure variable columns	E Patien Zipcobe						
D9									
1	A B	C D	E	F	G	н			
3									
4	Data Type	String	String	String					
5	String Length	10	50	50					
	Berry lation								
?	Description		<b></b>						
8	Delete Row	PatientZipcod 🕶	PrimaryServiceAre. •	MarketTerritorie 💌					
9									
10			1						
11		00501	Red	West Side					
12		00502	Red	West Side					
13		00503	Red	West Side					
14		00505	Red	West Side					
15		00506	Red	West Side					
16		00507	Red	West Side					
17		00508	Red	West Side					
18		00509	Red	West Side					
19		00510	Red	West Side					
20		00511	Red	West Side					
21		00512	Red	West Side					
22		00514	Red	West Side					
23		00515	Red	West Side					
24		00516	Red	West Side					
25		00517	Red	West Side					
20		00510		Marca Marca					

#### Where to find more information

The following topics have been updated with information and instructions for using this feature in the Axiom Decision Support online help:

- "Creating or modifying custom columns in dimensions"
- "Patient Zip Code reference table"

## New DAX measures for improved health plan network reporting

#### Why use this feature

You can now build Axiom Intelligence dashboards for health plan networks to accurately understand volumes, determine patient severity, and pinpoint improvements to length of stay for your organization. The following new measures include the following:

- Cases with Gross Charges greater than Identify cases that have gross charges greater than zero versus all cases
- Case Mix Index (CMI) Determine the CMI of a given population

- GeometricLOS Identify the Geometric Length of Stay
- Difference between ALOS and GeomLOS (opportunity) Compare your organization's ALOS and GeomLOS at a MSDRG and service line level and identify your opportunity or difference between these two measures

How this feature works

#### What:

- Cases (GC>0) (New base measure folder) \* Field Description = Sum of Cases with Gross Charges
  greater than Zero
  - Cases (GC>0)
  - Cases (GC>0) CY
  - Cases (GC>0) CY Over PY
  - Cases (GC>0) Per Patient
  - Cases (GC>0) Per Patient CY
  - Cases (GC>0) Per Patient CY Over PY
  - Cases (GC>0) Per Patient PY
  - Cases (GC>0) Per Patient YOY%
  - Cases (GC>0) PY
  - Cases (GC>0) YOY%
- Case Mix Index (CMI) (New base measure folder) \* Field Description = Sum of MSDRG weight for each discharge divided the total by the number of discharges
  - CMI
  - CMI CY
  - CMI PY
  - CMI CY over PY
  - CMI YOY %
- Geometric Mean LOS (GMLOS) (New base measure folder) \* Field Description = Calculated by multiplying all of the lengths of stay and then taking the nth root of that number.
  - GMLOS
  - GMLOS CY
  - GMLOS PY
  - GMLOS CY over PY
  - GMLOS YOY %

- Average LOS Geometric LOS (New base measure folder) \* Field Description = Difference between Average LOS and Geometric LOS
  - ALOS GMLOS
  - ALOS GMLOS CY
  - ALOS GMLOS PY
  - ALOS GMLOS CY over PY
  - $\circ~$  ALOS GMLOS YOY %

Where: The new measures are included in the Model Measures folder in Axiom Intelligence.

Who: DSS Administrators or DSS Analysts

**How:** From the Axiom Decision Support home page, click the **Navigation** icon in the far-left corner of the page, and click **Report Designer**. In the Fields section, click **Model Measures > DSS Measures**. Drag and drop the appropriate measures into the data visualization area to build your dashboard or report.

VISUALIZATIONS >	FIELDS >
Image: Second system   Image: Second system	<ul> <li>Account Balance</li> <li>Actual Allowance</li> <li>Actual Insurance Payments</li> <li>Actual Patient Payments</li> <li>Actual PB Payments</li> <li>Actual PB Payments</li> <li>ALOS</li> <li>Amount</li> <li>Apgar Score 1</li> <li>Apgar Score 2</li> </ul>
DRILL THROUGH	<ul> <li>Average LOS - Geometric LOS</li> <li>III Birth Weight</li> </ul>
Cross-report Off O Keep all filters On Add drill-through fields here	<ul> <li>Case Mix Index (CMI)</li> <li>Cases</li> <li>Cases</li> <li>Cases (GC &gt; 0)</li> <li>Cases (GC &gt; 0) CY</li> <li>Cases (GC &gt; 0) CY Over PY</li> <li>Cases (GC &gt; 0) Per Patient</li> <li>Cases (GC &gt; 0) PY</li> <li>Cases (GC &gt; 0) YOY %</li> <li>Cases (GC &gt; 0) YOY %</li> <li>Cases CY</li> <li>Cases CY</li> <li>Cases Per Patient</li> <li>Cases Per Patient CY</li> <li>Cases Per Patient CY</li> <li>Cases Per Patient YOY %</li> <li>Cases Per Patient YOY %</li> <li>Cases PY</li> <li>Cases YOY %</li> </ul>

#### Where to find more information

The following topics include instructions on using Axiom Intelligence in the Axiom Decision Support online help:

- "Managing Axiom Intelligence reports"
- "Using the Axiom Intelligence report editor"
- "Managing data for Axiom Intelligence reporting"

## New unique patient identifier field for Per Patient analysis reporting

Why use this feature

You can now build Axiom Intelligence reports that utilize unique patient identifier information to create patient counts and per patient analysis to understand health network performance, including cost, utilization, and profitability, across the network. The following new/updated measures include the following:

- Patient
- Per Patient versions of the following measures:
  - Cases
  - Cases (GC > 0)
  - All financial measures (cost, revenue, margin, allowance, etc.)

#### How this feature works

**What:** The new DSS Measure Configuration utility allows you to select the unique patient identifier type used by your organization for enhanced Axiom Intelligence report building.

Where: From the DSS Admin task pane, in the in the Decision Support Imports and Data Maintenance section, double-click DSS Measure Configuration. The utility opens in a separate web browser,

Who: DSS Administrators or DSS Analysts

How: In the utility, select the unique patient identifier used by your organization, and click Save.

Decision Support			G.	Ĺ <sup>₿</sup>	AA	AXIOM
=						☆?
Al Configuration   <b>DSS Measure</b> (	Configurations					Save
Patients Measure Selection						
Description	Select a column to be used to generate the Patients measure. This field will be used as the basis of the Patients measure and denominator of the Per-Patient measure calculations.					
Select a column	MedicalRecordNumber   PatientId MPI					
	MedicalRecordNumber					



Click here to watch a video demonstration

#### Where to find more information

The following topic includes new information and/or instructions for using this feature in the Axiom Decision Support online help:

• "Selecting a unique patient measure type"

## **Axiom Financial Planning**

Axiom Financial Planning 2020.1 delivers expanded innovations across the entire Customer 360 platform, empowering you to get a single shared view of your customer and deliver more moments that matter.

#### New utility shares capital project data with Axiom Financial Planning

The Transfer Capital Projects to Financial Planning utility has been redesigned and updated to provide a web-based wizard experience so that you can quickly and easily transfer the specific data needed to include and manage in your financial planning files. After the data has been transferred, you can then enter or update the project data in Axiom Financial Planning.

#### Enhancements to the Code Dimension Update utility

A new mapping column and additional Revenue items have been added to the Code Dimension Update utility. The Transfer to Financial Planning utility uses the Code Dimension table in transferring data between products. Enhancements to the Code Dimension utility provide additional information and mapping options when integrating data.

### New utility shares capital project data with Axiom Financial Planning

#### Why use this feature

Axiom Financial Planning includes utilities that allow you to transfer project data from other Axiom products, including Axiom Capital Planning. This sharing of data allows you to get the most out of your Axiom Healthcare products to meet the many financial planning needs of your organization.

The Transfer Capital Projects to Financial Planning utility provides a form-based wizard experience so that you can quickly and easily transfer the specific data needed in your Financial Planning plan files.

#### How this feature works

If your organization is licensed for Axiom Capital Planning and Axiom Financial Planning, you can quickly and easily transfer capital project data to Axiom Financial Planning using the new Transfer Capital Projects to Financial Planning utility.

Where: This new utility is available from the Integration section of the Fin Plan Admin task pane.

**Who:** Administrators who have both Axiom Capital Planning and Axiom Financial Planning products can use this utility.

**How:** From the Fin Plan Admin task pane > Integration section, click **Transfer Capital Projects to Financial Planning**. The wizard will walk you through the process of selecting the projects to transfer.

Q Y	☆	?
Transfer Capital Projects to Financial Planning		
• This utility transfers Capital Planning plan file data to Financial Planning.		
1. Select Capital Planning Year to Transfer:       2021         2. Destination File Group:       Financial Planning-2020         3. Select Optional Historical Data to Include:       select         4. Rebuild Nodes?       Yes         Note: Previously transferred projects will transfer to Financial Planning again unless you select otherwise. Re-transferring will overwrite data with any changes that have been made.         > Click to manage previously transferred projects		

#### Where to find more information

The following topics in the online help have been created and/or updated with information and instructions for using this feature:

- "Transferring capital project data"
- "Select and transfer capital projects"
- "Working with capital project data in plan files"

### Enhancements to the Code Dimension Update utility

#### Why use this feature

Axiom Financial Planning includes utilities that allow you to transfer data from other Axiom products, including Axiom Management Reporting and Axiom Rolling Forecasting. This sharing of data allows you to get the most out of your Axiom Healthcare products to meet the many financial planning needs of your organization.

The Transfer to Financial Planning utility uses the Code Dimension table in transferring data between products. Enhancements to the Code Dimension utility provide additional information and mapping options when integrating data.

#### How this feature works

If your organization is licensed for Axiom Management Reporting and/or Axiom Rolling Forecasting, you can quickly and easily transfer operating budget and rolling forecast data to Axiom Financial Planning using the Transfer to Financial Planning utility. The CODE dimension table contains all the valid CODE

items used in the Axiom Financial Planning system. For each revenue item listed in the CODE and Description columns of the Code Update Report, the new column displays the mapping code to use to in the ACCT table's FPCode column to map that item to Axiom Financial Planning.

**Where:** This change applies to the Code Dimension Update utility, available from the Fin Plan Admin task pane, which is used to update Dimension tables used specifically by Axiom Financial Planning.

**Who:** Only Axiom Healthcare Suite administrators can access and use this utility to modify Axiom Financial Planning dimensions.

**How:** From the Fin Plan Admin task pane, in the **Administration** section, expand **Dimension Update Utilities**, and then double-click **Code Dimension**. The new column, Mapping Code (Transfer to FP Only), is column N. In the following example, to map Payor Inpatient Gross Revenue to Axiom Financial Planning, you would use the code listed in column N.

Н	I	J	К	L	М	N O
Code U	Ipdate Report					
CODE	Description	Active	Conversion Factor (Transfer to FP Only)	Conversion Factor YR2 (Transfer to FP Only)	Conversion Factor YR3 (Transfer to FP Only)	Mapping Code (Transfer to FP Only)
Other Revenue			(Mapping Codes mus	t be combined with Payo	r number, i.e. R_IPREV9 w	ould map to payor 9)
421100	Payor Inpatient Gross Revenue	Yes	1000	1	1	R_IPRev9
422100	Payor Outpatient Gross Revenue	Yes	1000	1	1	R_OPRev9
423100	Physician Charges	Yes	1000	1	1	R_PHYRev9
424100	Mid Level Charges	Yes	1000	1	1	R_MLRev9
652800	Health Plan Revenue	Yes	1000	1	1	R_Premium9
925710	Indirect Funding - Research (Payor Detail)	Yes	1000	1	1	S_RIF110
925810	Total Realized Funding - Research (Payor Detail)	Yes	1000	1	1	R_RRF110
952810	Health Plan Premium Revenue (Payor Detail)	Yes	1000	1	1	R_Premium210
962580	Total Research Grant (Awarded)		1000	1	1	S_RG110

#### Where to find more information

The following topic has been updated with information and instructions for using this feature in the Axiom Financial Planning:

• "Updating Axiom Financial Planning dimensions - Update the Code dimension"

## **Axiom Rolling Forecasting**

No new features or enhancements were released for Axiom Rolling Forecasting for 2020.1

## **Axiom Strategy Management**

No new features or enhancements were released for Axiom Strategy Management for 2020.1

# What to know before upgrading

**IMPORTANT:** Refer to the respective release notes of each Axiom Healthcare Suite product licensed by your organization for product-specific considerations before upgrading. **You must apply the Axiom Software 2020.1 upgrade before applying any 2020.1 product upgrades.** The Axiom Software upgrades are backwards compatible so you can upgrade different products at different times, but you must upgrade to the Axiom Software 2020.1 before the first product upgrade.

When upgrading to Axiom Healthcare Suite Version 2020.1, keep in mind the following:

- Each product upgrade contains updated templates, calculation methods, driver files, and remediated defects.
- Suite-upgraded components are included in all product upgrades.
- KHA delivered reports may be replaced. Any report that you saved under a different name or created new will remain untouched. Replaced reports are available in Document History, if needed.
- Any KHA delivered report that was moved to a new location will automatically move back to its original location.
- KHA product templates and calculation method libraries will be replaced.
- Product task panes will be replaced.
- Process definitions will not be replaced.
- Security roles and sub-systems will be reset to their configured settings. All user security exceptions you may have made will remain intact.
- Specific items configured as part of your company or organization's implementation such as imports, exports, driver files, and process management files, will remain as-is. Any required modifications to these areas are covered in the release notes, if required.

# Upgrade considerations

The following table describes upgrade considerations that your product administrator should review to determine the appropriate course of action:

Product	Considerations
Axiom Software Platform	Upgrade. Each product is back-wards compatible, so staying on the latest platform version has many benefits with no risk.
Axiom Budget Planning	Upgrade if you are not in an active planning cycle. If you are in an active planning cycle, we recommend that you wait until it has concluded.
Axiom Capital Planning and Capital Tracking	Upgrade if you are not in an active planning cycle. If you are in an active planning cycle, we recommend that you wait until it has concluded. Upgrade Axiom Capital Tracking at the same time as Axiom Capital Planning.
Axiom Comparative Analytics	There are no required upgrade considerations with this release.
Axiom Contract Management	Contact your Kaufman Hall Implementation Consultant to schedule an installation.
Axiom Cost Accounting	Contact your Kaufman Hall Implementation Consultant for a recommendation before scheduling an upgrade for this product, but you can upgrade the platform to receive the platform level gains.
Axiom Cost Management	Upgrade if you are not in an active planning cycle. If you are in an active planning cycle, we recommend that you wait until it has concluded.
Axiom Decision Support	Contact your Kaufman Hall Implementation Consultant for a recommendation before scheduling an upgrade for this product, but you can upgrade the platform to receive the platform level gains.
Axiom Financial Planning	Upgrade if you are not in an active planning cycle. If you are in an active planning cycle, we recommend that you wait until it has concluded.
Axiom Performance Reporting and Productivity	Upgrade if you are not in an active Budget planning cycle. If you are in an active planning cycle, we recommend that you wait until it has concluded.
Product	Considerations
---------------------------	--
Axiom Rolling Forecasting	Upgrade if you are not in an active planning cycle. If you are in an active planning cycle, we recommend that you wait until it has concluded.
Axiom Strategy Management	There are no required upgrade considerations with this release.

## Preparing for and scheduling upgrades

Summary of the upgrade process:

- 1. **Review product release notes** Review this document and the products in which your organization is licensed to familiarize yourself with the new features and functionality.
- 2. Schedule an installation date Submit a request to your organization's Axiom Master System User (MSU) to contact support@kaufmanhall.com to schedule an installation date and time with at least three days of advance notice. The request should include the following information:
  - Desired Axiom Software platform version.
  - Desired Axiom for Healthcare product and version.
  - Indicate whether to first refresh the Axiom test sandbox with a copy of the production instance of Axiom and apply update(s) to it. If so, provide the soonest that Kaufman Hall can do this.
  - Propose an approximate two-hour downtime window when Kaufman Hall can apply update (s) to the production instance of Axiom during regular business hours, Monday through Friday 7 AM to 7 PM Central (except holidays recognized by Kaufman Hall).
- 3. **Complete manual configuration updates** After installing the upgrade, review any manual setup steps needed to enable features for this version.

## Issues fixed in 2020.1

The following table lists the resolutions for issues addressed in 2020.1, released on April 30th, 2019:

lssue	Description
My Files and Tasks task pane: Invalid Shortcut for Workflows (target not found for 'UserWorkflowViewAdapter') [TFS 11080]	<b>Issue:</b> In the My Files and Tasks task pane, the Workflows option displays an error.
	<b>Resolution:</b> Corrected to remove the Workflows header because workflows have been deprecated.
PFB-08000 - Year and Period Form FTE Hours [TFS 38632]	<b>Issue:</b> In the Update Year and Period Tables form, the FTE Hours revert back to 2,080 even after saving 2,086. The underlying table remains correct, but the form itself does not visibly reflect what's currently in the table.
	<b>Resolution:</b> Corrected by removing the hardcoding of the Combo box.
PFB-08212 - Dimension Maintenance Utility Task Pane Behavior [TFS 40543]	<b>Issue:</b> The 2019.3 Axiom Software release includes a change to the task pane behavior of file shortcuts. The Read Only parameter now reduces save data permissions set in security as well as file access levels, such that users that have Save Data access to the Dimension Maintenance utility, if Read Only is checked for the Task Pane shortcut, the file opens without Save Data permissions. <b>Resolution:</b> Corrected in a previous fix.
PFB-08294 - Turn off Refresh Forms Run Behavior "on open" for Dimension Maintenance utility. [TFS 41052]	<b>Issue:</b> When A user opens the 2018.3 Dimension Maintenance Utility, no products display in the list, but when opening the 2019.3 version, the system displays the list of products.
	<b>Resolution:</b> Corrected the Datalookup to run before the user is prompted to make Refresh Variables selections.